Made available by Hasselt University Library in https://documentserver.uhasselt.be

On the obscure axiom for one-sided exact categories Non Peer-reviewed author version

HENRARD, Ruben & VAN ROOSMALEN, Adam-Christiaan (2024) On the obscure axiom for one-sided exact categories. In: JOURNAL OF PURE AND APPLIED ALGEBRA, 228 (7) (Art N° 107635).

DOI: 10.1016/j.jpaa.2024.107635 Handle: http://hdl.handle.net/1942/42932



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jpaa

On the obscure axiom for one-sided exact categories



OURNAL OF PURE AND APPLIED ALGEBRA

Ruben Henrard^a, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen^{b,*}

^a Universiteit Hasselt, Campus Diepenbeek, Departement WNI, 3590 Diepenbeek, Belgium
 ^b Xi'an Jiaotong-Liverpool University, Department of Pure Mathematics, Suzhou 215123, PR China

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 17 September 2021 Received in revised form 23 December 2023 Available online 19 February 2024 Communicated by L. Angeleri Huegel

MSC: 18E05; 18G80

Keywords: Exact category Homological algebra Derived category Weak idempotent completion

ABSTRACT

One-sided exact categories are obtained via a weakening of a Quillen exact category. Such one-sided exact categories are homologically similar to Quillen exact categories: a one-sided exact category \mathcal{E} can be (essentially uniquely) embedded into its exact hull \mathcal{E}^{ex} ; this embedding induces a derived equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{b}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathbf{D}^{b}(\mathcal{E}^{ex})$.

Whereas it is well known that Quillen's obscure axioms are redundant for exact categories, some one-sided exact categories are known to not satisfy the corresponding obscure axiom. In fact, we show that the failure of the obscure axiom is controlled by the embedding of \mathcal{E} into its exact hull \mathcal{E}^{ex} or, equivalently, into its derived category $\mathbf{D}^{b}(\mathcal{E})$.

We introduce three versions of the obscure axiom (these versions coincide when the category is weakly idempotent complete) and establish equivalent homological properties, such as the snake lemma and the nine lemma. We show that a one-sided exact category admits a closure under each of these obscure axioms, each of which preserves the bounded derived category up to triangle equivalence.

© 2024 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction		
	1.1. Homological consequences of the obscure axiom		
	1.2. The obscure closure of a one-sided exact category		
	1.3. The exact structure of stable kernel-cokernel pairs		
	Acknowledgments		
2.	Preliminaries		
	2.1. One-sided exact categories		
	2.2. The derived category of a one-sided exact category		
	2.3. Weakly idempotent complete categories		
3.	Variants of the obscure axiom		
	3.1. Definitions and first results		
	3.2. Examples		
4.	The nine lemma		
5.	The snake lemma		
6.	Equivalent formulations of the obscure axiom		

* Corresponding author. *E-mail addresses:* ruben.henrard@uhasselt.be (R. Henrard), ac.vanroosmalen@xjtlu.edu.cn (A.-C. van Roosmalen).

	6.1.	Equivalent formulations of axiom R3
	6.2.	Equivalent formulations of axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ 28
7.		re closures of one-sided exact categories
	7.1.	The R3 ⁺ -closure
	7.2.	The R3 -closure
	7.3.	The conflation structure \mathcal{E}_{R3^-}
		About the conflations in the obscure closures
		attice of strongly one-sided exact structures
9.	The e	xact structure of stable kernel-cokernel pairs
		of competing interest $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
Refer	ences .	

1. Introduction

Quillen introduced the notion of an exact category in [26] as a framework for homological algebra and algebraic K-theory. For the definition of an exact category, one starts with an additive category together with a chosen class of kernel-cokernel pairs (called *conflations*). The kernel morphism of a conflation is called an *inflation* and the cokernel morphism is called a *deflation*. In Quillen's original definition, he states 8 axioms, which can be partitioned into two dual sets of axioms: axioms **R0-R3** referring solely to the deflation side and axioms **L0-L3** referring solely to the inflation side (see Definition 2.2 for the axioms). It is well known that these axioms are not minimal; in particular, the *obscure axioms* (as they were referred to in [36] and subsequently in [9]) **L3** and **R3** are superfluous (see [23,37]).

Requiring only the axioms on the deflation side (axioms **R0-R2**) gives the definition of a *deflation-exact* category. These axioms imply that the deflations define a Grothendieck pretopology on the category (see [28] or [22]). Requiring the inflation side of the axioms gives rise to an inflation-exact category. Such one-sided exact categories are relative versions of one-sided quasi-abelian categories (also called one-sided almost abelian categories), and have been introduced by [2] and [30] (in [30], the obscure axiom is part of the definition).

Recently, the theory of one-sided exact categories has gained some interest. One-sided exact categories appear as an intermediate step in the construction of the maximal exact structure on an additive category ([12,27,30,35]); similarly, they appear as an intermediate step in a recent approach to the K-theory of the category of locally compact modules ([6,7], shortening the proof from [5], see also [11]), as a localization of an exact category ([18,19]). Furthermore, natural examples of one-sided exact categories can be found in representation theory and in functional analysis (see §3.2 for explicit examples). An additive homological category [3] is an example of a one-sided exact category, as is a so-called one-morphism Grothendieck pretopology ([22,28]).

In this paper, we consider an additive category \mathcal{A} together with a class of conflations \mathbb{D} such that the pair $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ is a one-sided exact category. We will state our results for deflation-exact categories, leaving the dual statements for inflation-exact categories to the reader. In this introduction, and throughout most of the paper, we assume that \mathbb{D} contains all split kernel-cokernel pairs (this condition has been referred to in [2] as axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$, and we will keep this terminology).

At first glace, a one-sided exact category might seem a considerably weaker structure than an exact category. Closer inspection reveals that a one-sided exact category \mathcal{E} admits an exact hull \mathcal{E}^{ex} , meaning that there exists an exact and full embedding $j: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}^{ex}$ of \mathcal{E} into an exact category \mathcal{E}^{ex} , which is 2-universal among all exact functors from \mathcal{E} to an exact category (see [18,28]). Moreover, the embedding j lifts to a derived equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{b}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathbf{D}^{b}(\mathcal{E}^{ex})$. We infer that a one-sided exact structure is (homologically and K-theoretically) close to a Quillen exact structure. However, to translate homological properties from the exact hull \mathcal{E}^{ex} to \mathcal{E} , the following property would be useful: a sequence $X \to Y \to Z$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} if and only if $j(X) \to j(Y) \to j(Z)$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E}^{ex} . In this paper, we show that this property is equivalent to the obscure axiom (see Theorem 1.1 or Proposition 1.4); this illustrates how the obscure axiom implies the existence of homological properties close to those of an exact category.

Some one-sided exact categories of interest do not satisfy the corresponding obscure axiom: the conflation structure given by all semi-stable cokernels [31] and the quotient of an exact category by a deflation-percolating subcategory [19] are examples of deflation-exact categories, possibly not satisfying the obscure axiom. For this reason, we also consider the closure \mathcal{E}_{R3} of a one-sided exact category \mathcal{E} under the obscure axiom (see Theorem 1.3). This closure might change the underlying additive category, but the closure \mathcal{E}_{R3} is nonetheless derived equivalent to the original category \mathcal{E} .

1.1. Homological consequences of the obscure axiom

Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ be a deflation-exact category. We say that \mathcal{E} satisfies the obscure axiom **R3** if the following condition holds: for any morphism $f: X \to Y$, if f has a kernel and there is a morphism $g: X' \to X$ such that $g \circ f: X' \to X \to Y$ is a deflation, then f is a deflation. In addition, we also consider the following two versions of the obscure axiom by altering the condition "f has a kernel": if we instead require f to admit all pullbacks, we obtain axiom **R3**⁻; if we remove the condition on the kernel of f altogether, we obtain axiom **R3**⁺.

Following [2], we call a deflation-exact category *strong* if it satisfies the obscure axiom **R3**. The following equivalent conditions illustrate that a strongly deflation-exact category is homologically close to an exact category.

Theorem 1.1. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. The following are equivalent:

- (1) Axiom $\mathbf{R3}$ holds.
- (2) The nine lemma holds (see Theorem 4.1 for a precise statement of the nine lemma).
- (3) Conflations are closed under retracts.
- (4) Conflations are closed under direct summands.
- (5) If (0 g): $X \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$ is a deflation and g admits a kernel, then g is a deflation.
- (6) A morphism $g: Y \to Z$ with kernel $f: X \to Z$ is a deflation if and only if there exists a deflation $f': Y' \twoheadrightarrow Y$ such that $g \circ f$ is a deflation.
- (7) A sequence $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} if and only if there is a triangle $i(X) \xrightarrow{i(f)} i(Y) \xrightarrow{i(g)} i(Z) \to \Sigma i(X)$ in $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$.
- (8) A sequence $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} if and only if it is a conflation in the exact hull \mathcal{E}^{ex} (see Theorem 2.13).
- (9) The embedding $\mathcal{E} \to \widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ of \mathcal{E} into its weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ is fully exact.

For a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} , axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ is equivalent to satisfying the obscure axiom $\mathbf{R3}$ and being *weakly idempotent complete* (i.e. every retract has a kernel; this property is also called *divisive*, see [32]): deflation-exact categories satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ are closely related to a weakly idempotent complete exact category. Specifically, we have the following theorem.

Theorem 1.2. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. The following are equivalent:

- (1) Axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ holds.
- (2) \mathcal{E} is weakly idempotent complete and axiom **R3** holds.
- (3) If (0 g): $X \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$ is a deflation, then g is a deflation.
- (4) A morphism $g: Y \to Z$ is a deflation if and only if there exists a deflation $f: X \to Y$ such that $g \circ f$ is a deflation.

- (5) The ker-coker-sequence property holds (see Proposition 5.2).
- (6) The (short) snake lemma holds (see Corollary 5.3 and Theorem 5.5).
- (7) Deflations are closed under retracts, i.e. for any commutative diagram



where the vertical arrows are retractions, if g is a deflation, then g' is a deflation.

(8) Deflations are closed under direct summands, i.e. for any two morphisms $g: Y \to Z$ and $g': Y' \to Z'$, if the direct sum $Y \oplus Y' \twoheadrightarrow Z \oplus Z'$ is a deflation, then g and g' are deflations.

Both Theorem 1.1 and Theorem 1.2 will be proved in §6.

1.2. The obscure closure of a one-sided exact category

Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ be a deflation-exact category (such that the split kernel-cokernel pairs are conflations). It was shown in [30] that \mathbb{D} can be restricted to a largest strongly deflation-exact substructure. This restriction usually alters the derived category and might as such be undesirable. In the opposite direction, it need not be possible to extend \mathbb{D} to a strongly deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{A} . The obstruction lies with conflations of the form

$$X \oplus A \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Y \oplus A \xrightarrow{(p & 0)} Z;$$

even though the pullback P of a morphism $f: Z' \to Z$ along $(p \circ): Y \oplus A \to Z$ may exist, the pullback of f along $p: Y \to Z$ need not exist in \mathcal{A} .

This leaves the following options: add only those conflations for which the required pullbacks exist, or change the underlying category \mathcal{A} . The former approach yields the closure under axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$, while the latter approach yields the closure under axiom $\mathbf{R3}$ or $\mathbf{R3}^+$.

Theorem 1.3. Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ be a deflation-exact category such that the split kernel-cokernel pairs are conflations.

- (1) There is a smallest deflation-exact structure $\mathbb{D}_{R3} \supseteq \mathbb{D}$ on \mathcal{A} satisfying axiom $R3^-$.
- (2) There is an exact functor $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ from \mathcal{E} to a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}$, universal among all exact functors to deflation-exact categories satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}$.
- (3) There is an exact functor $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ from \mathcal{E} to a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$, universal among all exact functors to deflation-exact categories satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$.

Moreover, the embeddings of \mathcal{E} into each of these three closures are derived equivalences.

The deflation structure $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}})$ is the largest extension of \mathbb{D} such that $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}}$ is a derived equivalence. The categories $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{+}}$ need not have \mathcal{A} as underlying category: the underlying additive category of $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{+}}$ is the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ of \mathcal{A} , and the underlying additive category of $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ is a subcategory of $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ containing \mathcal{A} .

As the obscure axiom yields a slew of interesting homological properties, it is useful to know which sequences in \mathcal{E} become conflations in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ (or $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ or $\mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{ex}}$). The following proposition addresses this (see Proposition 7.18 in the text).

Proposition 1.4. Let $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ be a sequence in a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} . The following are equivalent:

- (1) the sequence is a conflation in \mathcal{E}_{R3} ,
- (2) the sequence is a conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$,
- (3) the sequence is a conflation in \mathcal{E}^{ex} ,

(4) there is an $A \in \mathcal{E}$ such that $X \oplus A \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} f & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Y \oplus A \xrightarrow{(g & 0)} Z$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} .

In §8, we apply these insights to compare the different lattices of one-sided exact structures on an additive category \mathcal{A} and its weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$. Specifically, we show that there is a Galois connection between the deflation-exact structures satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$ on \mathcal{A} and the deflation-exact structures satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ on $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$.

1.3. The exact structure of stable kernel-cokernel pairs

One-sided exact structures have been used to construct the maximal exact structure on an additive category \mathcal{A} : for a weakly idempotent complete category, the maximal exact structure is given by intersecting the maximal deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D}_{max} and maximal inflation-exact structure \mathbb{I}_{max} on \mathcal{A} (see [27,35] for the pre-abelian case and [12] for the more general weakly idempotent complete case). The conflations in $\mathbb{D}_{max} \cap \mathbb{I}_{max}$ are the stable kernel-cokernels.

When \mathcal{A} is not weakly idempotent complete, the stable kernel-cokernels need not form an exact structure. Here, the maximal exact structure is obtained by intersecting the largest strongly deflation- and strongly inflation-exact categories, but this set of conflations might be considerably smaller than the set of stable kernel-cokernels (see [30,31]).

In §9, we show that, given any additive category \mathcal{A} , the intersection $\mathbb{I} \cap \mathbb{D}$ of an inflation-exact structure \mathbb{I} and a deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D} "almost" endows \mathcal{A} with the structure of an exact category: even though $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{I} \cap \mathbb{D})$ is not an exact category, the weak idempotent completion $(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathbb{I} \cap \mathbb{D}})$ is an exact category. This suggests that an exact closure of $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{I} \cap \mathbb{D})$ can be constructed inside $(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathbb{I} \cap \mathbb{D}})$. The following theorem is Proposition 9.5.

Theorem 1.5. Let \mathbb{D} and \mathbb{I} be a deflation- and an inflation-exact structure on an additive category \mathcal{A} . There is an exact category $(\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E})$ and a conflation-exact functor $\varphi \colon (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}) \to (\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E}')$ satisfying the following 2-universal property: for each exact category $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{E})$, the functor

$$-\circ \varphi \colon \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{exact}}((\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}), (\mathcal{B}, \mathbb{F})) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{exact}}((\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E}'), (\mathcal{B}, \mathbb{F}))$$

is an equivalence.

The additive category \mathcal{A}' in this theorem is found as a full subcategory of the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$, and contains the category \mathcal{A} . Put differently, $\mathcal{A} \subseteq \mathcal{A}' \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$.

A cknowledgments

The second author gratefully acknowledges the support given by FWO (12.M33.16N).

2. Preliminaries

This section is preliminary in nature. We recall the definition of a one-sided exact category as given in [2]. Note that our left exact categories are called right exact in [2] and vice-versa. To avoid confusion, we will refer to one-sided exact categories by either inflation-exact categories or deflation-exact categories referring directly to the underlying axioms instead.

2.1. One-sided exact categories

Definition 2.1. A conflation structure on an additive category \mathcal{A} is a chosen class \mathbb{C} of kernel-cokernel pairs, called *conflations*, such that this class is closed under isomorphisms. The kernel part of a conflation is called an *inflation* and the cokernel part of a conflation is called a *deflation*. We depict inflations by the symbol \rightarrow and deflations by \rightarrow .

A conflation category is a pair $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C})$ where \mathbb{C} is a conflation structure on the additive category \mathcal{A} . A functor $F: (\mathcal{A}_1, \mathbb{C}_1) \to (\mathcal{A}_2, \mathbb{C}_2)$ between conflation categories is called *exact* or *conflation-exact* if it maps conflations to conflations.

For a conflation category $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C})$, we often write $X \in \mathcal{E}$ for $X \in \mathcal{A}$.

Definition 2.2. A conflation category $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C})$ is called *deflation-exact* or *right exact* if \mathcal{E} satisfies the following axioms:

R0 The identity morphism $1_0: 0 \to 0$ is a deflation.

R1 Deflations are closed under composition.

R2 The pullback of any morphism along a deflation exists. Moreover, deflations are stable under pullbacks.

Dually, a conflation category \mathcal{E} is called *inflation-exact* or *left exact* if \mathcal{E} satisfies the following axioms:

- **L0** The identity morphism $1_0: 0 \to 0$ is an inflation.
- L1 Inflations are closed under composition.
- L2 The pushout of any morphism along an inflation exists. Moreover, inflations are stable under pushouts.

Definition 2.3. In addition to the axioms listed above, we discuss the following axioms as well.

R0^{*} For any $A \in \mathcal{E}$, $A \to 0$ is a deflation.

R3 If $i: A \to B$ and $p: B \to C$ are morphisms in \mathcal{E} such that p has a kernel and pi is a deflation, then p is a deflation.

The following axioms are dual.

L0^{*} For any $A \in \mathcal{E}, 0 \to A$ is an inflation.

L3 If $i: A \to B$ and $p: B \to C$ are morphisms in \mathcal{E} such that i has a cokernel and pi is an inflation, then i is an inflation.

Following [2], a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom **R3** is called a *strongly deflation-exact category* or a *strongly right exact category*. Dually, an inflation-exact category satisfying axiom **L3** is called a *strongly inflation-exact category* or a *strongly left exact category*.

Remark 2.4.

- (1) A Quillen exact category is a conflation category satisfying the axioms in Definitions 2.2 and 2.3. Yoneda showed that axioms R3 and L3 are redundant for exact categories (see [37, p. 525]). In fact, Keller showed that axioms R0, R1, R2 and L2 imply the other axioms of an exact category (see [23, appendix A]). Dually, an inflation-exact category satisfying axiom R2 is an exact category.
- (2) For a deflation-exact category, axiom R0* translates to all split kernel-cokernel pairs being conflations. Similarly, for inflation-exact categories, axiom L0* yields that all split kernel-cokernel pairs are conflations (see Proposition 2.6 below). In this text, we are solely interested in one-sided exact categories having all split kernel-cokernel pairs as conflations.

We recall some basic properties of inflations and deflations in a deflation-exact category (see, for example, [2] or [19]).

Proposition 2.5. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category. Then:

- (1) Every isomorphism is a deflation.
- (2) Every inflation is a monomorphism. An inflation which is an epimorphism is an isomorphism.
- (3) Every deflation is an epimorphism. A deflation which is a monomorphism is an isomorphism.
- (4) The class of conflations is closed under direct sums.

Proposition 2.6. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category the following are equivalent:

- (1) Axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$ holds.
- (2) All split kernel-cokernel pairs are conflations.
- (3) Retractions with kernels are deflations.
- (4) Coretractions with cokernels are inflations.

2.2. The derived category of a one-sided exact category

The derived category of a one-sided exact category was introduced in [2]. We recall some relevant definitions and properties from [2,18].

We write $\mathbf{C}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$ for the category of bounded cochain complexes over \mathcal{E} and $\mathbf{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$ for the homotopy category of \mathcal{E} . It is well-known that $\mathbf{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$ has the structure of a triangulated category induced by the strict triangles in $\mathbf{C}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$. In order to define the (bounded) derived category of a one-sided exact category, we need to define acyclic complexes.

Definition 2.7. Let \mathcal{E} be a conflation category. A morphism $f: X \to Y$ is called *admissible* or *strict* if it admits a *deflation-inflation factorization*:



We denote an admissible morphism by $X \xrightarrow{f} Y$.

Remark 2.8. The deflation-inflation factorization $X \to I \to Y$ above is unique (up to isomorphism), moreover, $\operatorname{coim}(f) \cong I \cong \operatorname{im}(f)$. Clearly an admissible map has a kernel and cokernel: $\ker(f)$ is the kernel of $f \to \operatorname{coim}(f)$ and $\operatorname{coker}(f)$ is the cokernel of the map $\operatorname{im}(f) \to Y$.

Definition 2.9. Let \mathcal{E} be a conflation category. A sequence

 $\cdots \longrightarrow X_{i-1} \xrightarrow{f_{i-1}} X_i \xrightarrow{f_i} X_{i+1} \xrightarrow{f_{i+1}} X_{i+2} \xrightarrow{f_{i+2}} \cdots$

is called *exact* or *acyclic* if each f_j is admissible, i.e. factors as $\iota_j \circ \rho_j$ with deflation $\rho_j \colon X_j \to \operatorname{im}(f_j)$ and inflation $\iota_j \colon \operatorname{im}(f_j) \to X_{i+1}$ such that $\iota_j = \operatorname{ker}(f_{j+1})$ and $\rho_j = \operatorname{coker}(f_{j-1})$ for all j.

The full subcategory of $\mathbf{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$ consisting of complexes which are homotopic to an acyclic complex is denoted by $\mathbf{Ac}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$.

The following lemma is [2, Lemma 7.2].

Lemma 2.10. Let \mathcal{E} be a one-sided exact category. The category $Ac^{b}(\mathcal{E})$ is a triangulated subcategory of $K^{b}(\mathcal{E})$.

Hence, we arrive at the following definition.

Definition 2.11. Let \mathcal{E} be a one-sided exact category. The *bounded derived category* $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$ is the Verdier localization $\mathbf{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})/\mathbf{Ac}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$.

The following theorem (see [18, theorem 1.1]) summarizes some basic properties of the derived category.

Theorem 2.12. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category.

- (1) The natural embedding $i: \mathcal{E} \hookrightarrow \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$ is fully faithful.
- (2) For all $X, Y \in \mathcal{E}$ and n > 0, we have $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{D}^{\mathsf{b}}(\mathcal{E})}(\Sigma^{n}i(X), i(y)) = 0$.

If \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$, then

(3) a conflation $X \to Y \to Z$ lifts to a triangle $i(X) \to i(Y) \to i(Z) \to \Sigma i(X)$ in $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$.

For a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} , we write \mathcal{E}^{ex} for the extension-closure of \mathcal{E} in its bounded derived category $\mathbf{D}^{b}(\mathcal{E})$. We may endow \mathcal{E}^{ex} with the structure of an exact category in the following way (see [18], based on [13]): a sequence $X \to Y \to Z$ is a conflation in $\mathcal{E}^{ex} \subseteq \mathbf{D}^{b}(\mathcal{E})$ if and only if there is a triangle $i(X) \to i(Y) \to i(Z) \to \Sigma i(X)$. We call \mathcal{E}^{ex} the *exact hull* of \mathcal{E} . We recall the following theorem.

Theorem 2.13. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. The embedding $j: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}^{ex}$ is an exact embedding which is 2-universal among exact functors to exact categories. Moreover,

- (1) the embedding $\mathcal{E}^{ex} \to \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$ lifts to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}^{ex}) \simeq \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E})$, and
- (2) the embedding $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}^{ex}$ lifts to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \simeq \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}^{ex})$.

2.3. Weakly idempotent complete categories

Let \mathcal{A} be any category. A morphism $f: X \to Y$ is called a *retraction* (or a *coretraction*) if there is a morphism $g: Y \to X$ such that $f \circ g = 1_Y$ (or $g \circ f = 1_X$, respectively). The following proposition is [9, Lemma 7.1].

Proposition 2.14. In an additive category \mathcal{A} , the following are equivalent.

- (1) Every retraction has a kernel.
- (2) Every coretraction has a cokernel.

A category satisfying the conditions of the previous proposition is called *weakly idempotent complete*. The following is an immediate corollary to Proposition 2.6.

Corollary 2.15. Let \mathcal{E} be a weakly idempotent complete deflation-exact category. If \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$, then retractions are deflations and coretractions are inflations.

Every additive category \mathcal{A} has a weak idempotent closure $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$. Explicitly, the weak idempotent completion of \mathcal{A} can be realized as the full additive subcategory of the idempotent completion $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$ containing \mathcal{A} and all kernels of retractions in \mathcal{A} (see [9, Remark 7.8] or [18, Proposition A.11]).

Remark 2.16. Let X be an object of the idempotent completion $\check{\mathcal{A}}$. By the construction of the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$, we have that $X \in \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ if and only if there exists an object $X_c \in Ob(\mathcal{A})$ such that $X \oplus X_c \in Ob(\mathcal{A})$.

The following observation will be useful.

Lemma 2.17. Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category. The embedding $i: \mathcal{A} \to \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ commutes with limits and colimits.

Proof. Let $D: J \to \mathcal{A}$ be a diagram in \mathcal{A} and let $L = \lim D$. For any object $A \in \widehat{A}$, we write $C_A: J \to \widehat{A}$ for the constant functor $J \to \mathcal{A}$ mapping every object to A and every morphism to 1_A .

For every $X \in \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$, there is a split kernel-cokernel pair $X \to Y \to Z$ with $Y, Z \in \mathcal{A}$. Hence, there is a (split) exact sequence $0 \to \operatorname{Hom}(X, -) \to \operatorname{Hom}(Y, -) \to \operatorname{Hom}(Z, -) \to 0$ in the functor category $\operatorname{Hom}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \operatorname{Ab})$. As the natural morphisms $\operatorname{Hom}(Y, L) \to \operatorname{Hom}(C_Y, D)$ and $\operatorname{Hom}(Z, L) \to \operatorname{Hom}(C_Z, D)$ are isomorphisms (as L is the limit of D in \mathcal{A}), we find that there is a natural morphism $\operatorname{Hom}(X, L) \to \operatorname{Hom}(C_X, D)$ is an isomorphism as well. This shows that L is also the limit of D in $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$, as required.

That $i: \mathcal{A} \to \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ commutes with colimits is dual. \Box

3. Variants of the obscure axiom

We introduce several variants of the obscure axiom. The variants gain significance throughout this text. Examples of one-sided exact categories satisfying these axioms will be provided in §3.2.

3.1. Definitions and first results

Definition 3.1. Let \mathcal{E} be a conflation category. We introduce the following axioms.

R3⁻ If the composition $Y' \xrightarrow{f'} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ is a deflation and all pullbacks along $g: Y \to Z$ exist, then $g: Y \to Z$ is a deflation.

R3⁺ If the composition $Y' \xrightarrow{f'} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ is a deflation then $g: Y \to Z$ is a deflation.

The following axioms are dual.

- **L3**⁻ If a composition $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g'} Y'$ is an inflation and all pushouts along $f: X \to Y$ exist, then $f: X \to Y$ is an inflation.
- **L3**⁺ If a composition $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g'} Y'$ is an inflation then $f: X \to Y$ is an inflation.

Remark 3.2. For a deflation-exact category, we have

$$\mathbf{R3}^+ \Rightarrow \mathbf{R3} \Rightarrow \mathbf{R3}^- \Rightarrow \mathbf{R0}^*,$$

meaning that axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ is the strongest and axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$ is the weakest. A similar sequence exists for inflation-exact categories, changing the axioms to their inflation counterparts.

The following proposition is a small extension of [2, Proposition 6.4]. It states that, for weakly idempotent complete one-sided exact categories, all aforementioned variants of the obscure axiom are equivalent.

Proposition 3.3. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category. The following are equivalent:

- (1) \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$,
- (2) \mathcal{E} is weakly idempotent complete and satisfies axiom **R3**,
- (3) \mathcal{E} is weakly idempotent complete and satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^{-}$.

Proof. If (1) holds, then (2) holds (and hence also (3)), see [2, Proposition 6.4]. For the other direction, assume that (3) holds. Let $g: Y \to Z$ be a morphism such that $g \circ f'$ is a deflation (for some $f': Y' \to Y$) as in the statement of axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. We need to show that g is a deflation. As axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$ holds, it suffices to show that g admits all pullbacks, or, equivalently, that for any $h: H \to Z$, the morphism $(g h): Y \oplus H \to Z$ has a kernel. We consider the following pullback diagram:



which exists by axiom **R2**. As $g \circ f' = (g h) {\binom{f'}{0}}$, the universal property of the pullback shows that $p: P \to Y'$ is a retraction and thus a deflation by Corollary 2.15. Again using the pullback property, one can show that the composition ker $p \to P \to Y \oplus H$ is the kernel of $(g h): Y \oplus H \to Z$, see [30, Lemma 1]. This shows that (g h) has a kernel, completing the proof. \Box

The following observation leads to useful equivalent characterizations of the obscure axioms.

Proposition 3.4. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$ and let $g: Y \to Z$ be a morphism. The following statements are equivalent:

- (1) there is a morphism $f': Y' \to Y$ such that the composition $g \circ f'$ is a deflation,
- (2) there is an $E \in \mathcal{E}$ for which $(0 g): E \oplus Y \rightarrow Z$ is a deflation.

Proof. Assume that (1) holds. Choose E = Y'. The map (0 g) is obtained as the following composition:

$$Y' \oplus Y \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -f' & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Y' \oplus Y \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} gf' & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Z \oplus Y \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} 1 & g \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Z \oplus Y \xrightarrow{(1 & 0)} Z.$$

Note that each of the above maps is a deflation by Proposition 2.5 and axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. Axiom $\mathbf{R1}$ yields the result.

For the converse, it suffices to observe that the deflation $(0 g): E \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$ factors as $E \oplus Y \to Y \to Z$. \Box

Proposition 3.5. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$.

- (1) The category \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$ if and only if for every morphism $g: Y \to Z$ admitting all pullbacks, (0 g): $Y' \oplus Y \to Z$ being a deflation (for any $Y' \in \mathcal{E}$) implies that g is a deflation.
- (2) The category \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom **R3** if and only if for every morphism $g: Y \to Z$ admitting a kernel, (0 g): $Y' \oplus Y \to Z$ being a deflation (for any $Y' \in \mathcal{E}$) implies that g is a deflation.
- (3) The category \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ if and only if for every morphism $g: Y \to Z$, if $(0 g): Y' \oplus Y \to Z$ is a deflation (for any $Y' \in \mathcal{E}$), then g is a deflation.

Proof. We show the first equivalence, the other two are similar.

Assume that \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$ and let $g: Y \to Z$ be a map admitting all pullbacks such that $(0 \ g): Y' \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$ is a deflation. As the composition $Y' \oplus Y \xrightarrow{(0 \ 1)} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ is a deflation, axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$ implies that g is a deflation.

Conversely, assume that for every morphism $g: Y \to Z$ admitting all pullbacks, (0 g) being a deflation implies that g is a deflation. Let $g: Y \to Z$ be a morphism admitting all pullbacks such that there is a map $f': Y' \to Y$ such that $g \circ f'$ is a deflation. By Proposition 3.4, the map (0 g) is a deflation. By assumption, g is a deflation as well, this shows axiom $\mathbb{R}3^-$. \Box

The following proposition is based upon [2, Proposition 6.1] and [33, Lemma A.2]. It states that any deflation-exact category satisfies the dual of Theorem 1.1.(5).

Proposition 3.6. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category and let $f: X \to Y$ be a morphism admitting a cokernel. A map $\begin{pmatrix} f \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}: X \to Y \oplus Y'$ is an inflation if and only if f is an inflation.

If \mathcal{E} is weakly idempotent complete, one need not require f to have a cokernel.

Proof. Denote by $g: Y \to Z$ the cokernel of f and assume that $\begin{pmatrix} f \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}: X \to Y \oplus Y'$ is an inflation. One readily verifies that $X \to Y \oplus Y' \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} f \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}} Y \oplus Y' \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} g & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Z \oplus Y'$ is a conflation. By axiom **R2** we obtain the following

readily verifies that $X \xrightarrow{\langle 0 \rangle} Y \oplus Y' \xrightarrow{\langle 0 \rangle} Z \oplus Y'$ is a conflation. By axiom **R2** we obtain the following commutative diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} X \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} f \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}} Y \oplus Y' \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} g & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Z \oplus Y' \\ \parallel & \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \uparrow & \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \uparrow \\ X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z \end{array}$$

where the lower row is a conflation. In particular, f is an inflation.

The converse direction follows from Proposition 2.5. The last part is [2, Proposition 6.1]. \Box

Proposition 3.7. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$. Let $f: Y \to Z$ and $g: Y' \to Z'$ be morphisms such that $\begin{pmatrix} f & 0 \\ 0 & g \end{pmatrix}: Y \oplus Y' \to Z \oplus Z'$ is a deflation. If f admits all pullbacks, then f is a deflation.

Proof. Axiom **R2** yields a pullback diagram:

$$\begin{array}{c} P & \xrightarrow{p} Y \oplus Y' \\ & & \downarrow \begin{pmatrix} f & 0 \\ 0 & g \end{pmatrix} \\ \approx & \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \approx Z \oplus Z'. \end{array}$$

As $(f \circ) \circ p: P \to Z$ is equal to h, axiom **R3**⁻ shows that f is a deflation. \Box

3.2. Examples

We now provide some motivating examples, mainly from representation theory and functional analysis, of one-sided exact categories satisfying the obscure axiom. Theorem 1.1 states that each of these categories satisfy the nine lemma. When these examples are furthermore weakly idempotent complete, Theorem 1.2 states that these categories satisfy the snake lemma and the ker-coker-sequence. As these homological properties were known for exact categories (see [9]), we restrict ourselves to one-sided exact categories. We start with a definition.

Definition 3.8. We say that an additive category is *pre-abelian* if it admits all kernels and cokernel. Let \mathcal{A} be a pre-abelian category and let \mathbb{C} be the class of all kernel-cokernel pairs in \mathcal{A} . We say that \mathcal{A} is *left quasi-abelian* if $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C})$ is a deflation-exact category. Dually, we say that \mathcal{A} is *right quasi-abelian* if $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C})$ is inflation-exact. A category which is both left and right quasi-abelian is called *quasi-abelian*.

Corollary 3.9. Any left quasi-abelian category satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$.

Proof. We recall that a quasi-abelian category is called an almost abelian category in [29]. The required statement is shown in [29, Proposition 2]. \Box

Example 3.10. The following are examples of left quasi-abelian categories which are not right quasi-abelian:

- (1) the Isbell category (that is, the full subcategory of abelian groups not containing an element of order p^2 for a fixed prime p) is left quasi-abelian, but not inflation-exact (see [2, Example 4.7]).
- (2) the category of glider representations [10] of a filtered ring is a left quasi-abelian category which is not inflation-exact [20],
- (3) the category of LB-spaces ([16, Theorem 3.4]).

Example 3.11. The following are examples of right quasi-abelian categories which are not left quasi-abelian:

- (1) the category of complete Hausdorff locally convex spaces ([16, Theorem 3.3]),
- (2) the category of separated, complete topological groups with linear topology ([25, Corollary 8.6]).

In order to describe further examples, we recall the following definition from [19].

Definition 3.12. Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C})$ be a conflation category. We say that a full subcategory $\mathcal{B} \subseteq \mathcal{A}$ is a *deflation-closed* subcategory be a subcategory of \mathcal{A} satisfying the following property: if $p: B \twoheadrightarrow B'$ is a deflation in \mathcal{E} with $B, B' \in \mathcal{B}$, then ker $p \in \mathcal{B}$. An *inflation-closed* subcategory is defined dually.

Proposition 3.13. Any deflation-closed subcategory \mathcal{B} of a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} is deflation-exact (the conflations are given by those conflations in \mathcal{A} with terms in \mathcal{B}). If \mathcal{E} satisfies axioms **R3** or **R3**⁺, then \mathcal{B} satisfies the corresponding obscure axiom.

Proof. That \mathcal{B} is deflation-exact is shown in [19, Proposition 3.11] and [21, Proposition 3.6]. It is also shown that if \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom **R3**, then so does \mathcal{B} . It is easy to see that if \mathcal{A} is weakly idempotent complete, then so is \mathcal{B} . Hence, if \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom **R3**⁺, then so does \mathcal{B} . \Box

Remark 3.14. In contrast to axioms $\mathbf{R3}$ and $\mathbf{R3}^+$, the axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$ need not be inherited by a deflation-closed subcategory. We will provide an explicit example in Example 7.16 after introducing the $\mathbf{R3}^-$ -closure.

Example 3.15.

- (1) It is well known that the category LCS of locally convex spaces is a quasi-abelian category (see, for example, [16, Theorem 3.1]). It is shown in [35, Example 4.1] that the full subcategory BOR of bornological spaces is closed under quotients. This implies BOR is inflation-closed in LCS. Hence, BOR is an inflation-exact category satisfying axiom L3⁺.
- (2) Likewise, the category HD LCS of Hausdorff locally convex spaces is a quasi-abelian category (see, for example, [16, Theorem 3.2]). It follows from [35, Example 4.2] that the full subcategory HD BOR of bornological spaces is closed under kernels. As HD BOR is deflation-closed in HD LCS, we find that HD BOR is a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom R3⁺.

The following examples are based on [2,17].

Example 3.16. For any category \mathcal{A} , a *preradical functor* $T: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ is a subfunctor of the identity. Let \mathcal{A} be an abelian category and let $\eta: T \to 1_{\mathcal{A}}$ be a preradical functor. One can show that the full subcategory

 $\mathcal{B} = \{ A \in \mathcal{A} \mid \eta \colon T(A) \to A \text{ is an isomorphism} \}$

is closed under epimorphic quotients (\mathcal{B} is called the *pretorsion class* of T). Hence, \mathcal{B} lies inflation-closed in \mathcal{A} and is hence inflation-closed. As \mathcal{A} is abelian, the category \mathcal{B} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{L3}^+$. We give two explicit examples:

- (1) Let \mathcal{A} be the category Mod R of right modules over a ring R and let $I \triangleleft R$ be a right ideal of R. The functor $T: M \mapsto MI$ is a preradical functor. Hence, the pretorsion class \mathcal{B} is an inflation-exact category.
- (2) Let $H = \sum_{p} \frac{1}{p}\mathbb{Z}$ be the subgroup of \mathbb{Q} generated by the elements $\frac{1}{p}$, where p runs over the prime numbers. Let T be the preradical on the category Ab of abelian groups given as follows: we map an abelian group M to the image of the evaluation $\operatorname{Hom}(H, M) \times H \to M$. It is shown in [2, Example 4.6] that the pretorsion class is an inflation-exact category which is not deflation-exact.

Example 3.17. Let R be a ring and let $M \in \text{Mod } R$ be right R-module. Denote by fac(M) the full additive subcategory of mod R consisting of factor modules of finite direct sums of M. Is clear that fac(M) is inflation-closed, and hence an inflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{L3}^+$. Likewise, the subcategory sub(R) is deflation-closed and hence a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$.

4. The nine lemma

Throughout this section, $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ is a strongly deflation-exact category, i.e. axiom **R3** holds. The goal of this section is to show that the nine lemma (see Theorem 4.1) holds in \mathcal{E} . The proof follows [3,4] closely.

Theorem 4.1 (The nine lemma). Let \mathcal{E} be a strongly deflation-exact category. Consider a commutative diagram



where the columns are conflations and $g' \circ f' = 0$. If two of the rows are conflations, so is the third.

Before coming to the proof of the nine lemma, we will establish several preliminary results. The first two lemmas are akin to [3, lemmas 4.2.5 and 4.2.6].

Lemma 4.2. Consider the following commutative diagram in a strongly deflation-exact category \mathcal{E}



where the rows are conflations.

- (1) If w is an isomorphism, then u is a deflation if and only if v is a deflation.
- (2) If u and w are deflations then so is v.
- **Proof.** (1) Assume that w is an isomorphism. If u is a deflation, then [2, Lemma 5.10] shows that v is a deflation as well.

Conversely, assume that v is a deflation. Using that w is an isomorphism (or more specifically, a monomorphism), it can be shown that the left square is a pullback square, see for example [24, Proposition I.13.2]. Axiom **R2** implies that u is a deflation.

(2) Assume that u and w are deflations. Taking the pullback of $Y' \rightarrow Z'$ along w, which exists by axiom **R2**, we obtain the following commutative diagram:



where v'' is a deflation and v' is obtained by the universal property of the pullback (thus $v = v'' \circ v'$). By the first part of the lemma we find that v' is a deflation. Axiom **R1** now implies that v is a deflation. \Box

Lemma 4.3. Consider the following commutative diagram in a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E}



where the top row is a conflation and f' is a monomorphism. If $g' \circ f' = 0$, then $f' = \ker(g')$.

Proof. As we have assumed that f' is a monomorphism, we only need to show that f' is a weak kernel of g'. To that end, let $t: T \to Y'$ be a map such that $g' \circ t = 0$. By axiom **R2**, we can take the pullback of t along v, obtaining the following commutative solid diagram:



Note that $g \circ t' = (g' \circ t) \circ v' = 0$ and thus there exists a unique map $h: P \to X$ such that $f \circ h = t'$. By commutativity of the diagram, we find that

$$t \circ v' = v \circ t' = v \circ f \circ h = f' \circ u \circ h.$$

Since f' is monic and since $f' \circ (u \circ h \circ k') = v \circ t' \circ k' = 0$, we find that $u \circ h \circ k' = 0$. As $v' = \operatorname{coker}(k')$, there exists a unique map $l: T \to X'$ such that $l \circ v' = u \circ h$. Thus

$$f' \circ l \circ v' = f' \circ u \circ h = v \circ f \circ h = v \circ t' = t \circ v'.$$

As v' is an epimorphism, we find that $t = f' \circ l$. This shows that f' is a weak kernel of g'. \Box

The following proposition is a straightforward adaptation of [34, Proposition 1.1.4] (see also [29, Corollary 1]).

Proposition 4.4. Let $f: X \to Y$ be a morphism in a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} . The following are equivalent:

- (1) $f = m \circ e$ where e is a deflation and m is a monomorphism,
- (2) f admits a kernel which is an inflation.

In this case, the deflation is given by $e: X \to X/\ker(f)$.

Proof. Assume first that $f = m \circ e$ where e is a deflation and m is a monomorphism. As m is a monomorphism, we know that $\ker(f) = \ker(e)$. As e is a deflation, $\ker(f) \to X$ is an inflation.

For the other direction, assume that $i: \ker(f) \to X$ is an inflation. Let $C = \operatorname{coim}(f) = X/\ker(f)$. This gives the commutative diagram



We only need to show that $m: C \to Y$ is a monomorphism. To this end, let $t: T \to C$ be any morphism such that $m \circ t = 0$. We need to show that t = 0. Using axiom **R2**, we consider the pullback diagram



where the downward arrows are deflations. As $f \circ t' = m \circ e \circ t' = m \circ t \circ e' = 0$, we know that $t' \colon P \to X$ factors as $t' = i \circ j$ for some $j \colon P \to \ker(f)$. As e' is a deflation (and hence an epimorphism), it now follows from

$$t \circ e' = e \circ t' = e \circ i \circ j = 0$$

that t = 0. This shows that m is a monomorphism. \Box

We are now in a position to prove the nine lemma.

Proof of Theorem 4.1. (1) If the lower two rows are conflations, so is the third (see [2, Proposition 5.11]).
(2) Assume that the upper two rows are conflations. It can be verified that the top-left square is a pullback, see [24, Proposition I.13.2]. Again using [24, Proposition I.13.2], we find that X → X' is the kernel of X' → X'' f'' → Y''. Proposition 4.4 yields that f'': X'' → Y'' is a monomorphism.

Taking the pullback of g'' along the deflation $Z' \twoheadrightarrow Z''$, we obtain the following commutative diagram:



Here, the dotted arrow, obtained using the pullback property of P, factors the map $g': Y' \to Z'$. Applying Lemma 4.2.(1) to the first two columns of the previous commutative diagram, we find that the dotted map $Y' \to P$ is a deflation.

Note that $g'' \circ f'' = 0$. Indeed, the composition $X' \xrightarrow{f'} Y' \xrightarrow{g'} Z' \to Z''$ equals the composition $X' \to X'' \xrightarrow{f''} Y'' \xrightarrow{g''} Z''$ and is zero as $g' \circ f' = 0$, since $X' \to X''$ is an epimorphism, we find that $g'' \circ f'' = 0$.

Using $g'' \circ f'' = 0$ and the pullback property of P, we obtain the following commutative diagram:



The dotted map $X'' \to P$ is a monomorphism as f'' is a monomorphism. By Lemma 4.3, the map $X'' \to P$ is the kernel of the map $P \to Z'$. Using that the lower-right square is a pullback, we find that $f'' = \ker(g'')$, see for example [30, Lemma 1]. Axiom **R3** now implies that g'' is a deflation and thus the lower row is a conflation as well.

(3) Assume that the upper and lower rows are conflations. Lemma 4.2.(2) implies yields that g' is a deflation. Applying part (1) of this proof to the right columns yields the commutative diagram



Here, the dotted arrow is obtained by using that $K = \ker(g')$ and that $g \circ f' = 0$. The short five lemma (the lemma holds for one-sided exact categories, see [2, Lemma 5.3]) implies that $X' \to K$ is an isomorphism. This concludes the proof. \Box

Remark 4.5. In [3,4], it was shown that the nine lemma holds for homological categories. Although our proof follows these references closely, we do not assume that the category \mathcal{E} is finitely complete, nor do we assume that every cokernel is a deflation.

5. The snake lemma

In this section we show the snake lemma (see Theorem 5.5) holds in a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$, i.e. \mathcal{E} is weakly idempotent complete and satisfies axiom **R3**. Our proof follows [9] closely, and we obtain the snake lemma as a consequence of the ker-coker sequence (see Proposition 5.2 below).

We start with the observation that, in this setting, admissible morphisms are stable under pullbacks along deflations and, when those exist, pushouts along inflations.

Proposition 5.1. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$.

(1) Given a commutative diagram of the form:

The map f_2 is admissible if and only if f_3 is admissible. (2) Given a commutative diagram of the form:

The map f_1 is admissible if and only if f_2 is admissible.

Proof. (1) Note that the right square of diagram (1) is both a pullback square and a pushout square. Indeed this follows from [19, Proposition 3.7].

Now assume that f_2 is admissible. As such, f_2 admits a cokernel and a straightforward verification shows that f_3 admits a cokernel as well and that $\operatorname{coker}(f_2) \cong \operatorname{coker}(f_3)$, see for example the dual of [30, Lemma 1]. Axiom **R3**⁺ implies that the induced map $B_3 \to \operatorname{coker}(f_2)$ is a deflation. Hence we obtain the following commutative diagram:



By the nine lemma, the upper row is a conflation as well. Using that K is a kernel, we find that f_3 factors through $K \rightarrow B_3$. The induced map $A_3 \rightarrow K$ is a deflation by axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ and by commutativity of the square $A_2A_3K \operatorname{im}(f_2)$. Indeed, one can verify the commutativity of the square $A_2A_3K \operatorname{im}(f_2)$ by using that $K \rightarrow B_3$ is a monomorphism and that the square $A_2A_3B_3B_2$ commutes. This shows that f_3 is admissible and that $K \cong \operatorname{im}(f_3)$.

Conversely, assume that f_3 is admissible. It follows from [19, Proposition 3.10] and axiom **R3** that admissible maps are stable under pullbacks along deflations. Note that this does not require \mathcal{E} to be weakly idempotent complete.

(2) The left square of diagram (2) is both a pullback square and a pushout square by [19, Proposition 3.7]. Assume that f_1 admissible. As the left square is a pushout, a straightforward verification, as in the dual [30, Lemma 1], shows that $\operatorname{coker}(f_1) \cong \operatorname{coker}(f_2)$. Axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ implies that the map $B_2 \to \operatorname{coker}(f_1)$ is a deflation. Hence, we obtain the following commutative diagram:



By the nine lemma, the upper row is a conflation. Note that f_2 factors through $K \rightarrow B_2$, moreover, we obtain the following commutative diagram:



Applying the nine lemma once more, we find that the middle column is a conflation. It follows that f_2 is admissible and that $K \cong im(f_2)$.

Conversely, assume that f_2 is admissible. It is straightforward to see that $A_2 \twoheadrightarrow A_3$ factors through $A_2 \twoheadrightarrow \operatorname{im}(f_2)$. By axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$, the induced map $\operatorname{im}(f_2) \to A_3$ is a deflation. Using that the left square is a pullback, we obtain the following commutative diagram:



By the nine lemma, the left column is a conflation. Clearly, f_1 factors through $A_1 \rightarrow K$. It remains to show that the induced map $K \rightarrow B_1$ is an inflation. Applying the nine lemma once more to the commutative diagram



we find that the left column is a conflation. It follows that f_1 is admissible and that $K \cong im(f_1)$. \Box

The next proposition shows that the ker-coker-sequence property holds for weakly idempotent complete deflation-exact categories. We generalize the proof given in [9, Proposition 8.11].

Proposition 5.2 (Ker-coker-sequence). Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. Let $A \xrightarrow{f} B$ and $B \xrightarrow{g} C$ be admissible morphisms such that $h = g \circ f$ is admissible as well. There is a natural exact sequence

$$0 \to \ker(f) \to \ker(h) \to \ker(g) \to \operatorname{coker}(f) \to \operatorname{coker}(h) \to \operatorname{coker}(g) \to 0$$

Proof. Clearly g induces a map $\operatorname{im}(f) \to \operatorname{im}(h)$, moreover, by axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$, this map is a deflation. Hence, we obtain a conflation $X \to \operatorname{im}(f) \to \operatorname{im}(h)$. Consider the following commutative diagram:



By the nine lemma, the upper row of this diagram is a conflation.

Similarly, f induces a map $\operatorname{coker}(h) \to \operatorname{coker}(g)$ which is a deflation by axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. Hence, we obtain a conflation $Z \to \operatorname{coker}(h) \to \operatorname{coker}(g)$. Consider the following commutative diagram:



Again, the nine lemma yields that the top row is a conflation.

By axiom **R1**, the composition $B \to im(g) \to Z$ is a deflation. Axiom **R3**⁺ implies that the induced map $\operatorname{coker}(f) \to Z$ such that the square $B\operatorname{coker}(f)Z\operatorname{im}(g)$ is commutative, is a deflation. Hence we obtain a conflation $Y \to \operatorname{coker}(f) \to Z$. Consider the following natural commutative diagram:



Again, the nine lemma implies that the top row of this diagram is a conflation. The result follows by gluing the edges of the previous three diagrams together. \Box

As a corollary, we obtain the short snake lemma.

Corollary 5.3 (Short snake lemma). Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. Consider a commutative diagram



such that the rows are conflations and the f_i 's are admissible morphisms. Write $K_i = \ker(f_i)$ and $C_i = \operatorname{coker}(f_i)$. There exists a natural connecting morphism δ such that the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow K_1 \xrightarrow{\psi_1} K_2 \xrightarrow{\psi_2} K_3 \xrightarrow{\delta} C_1 \xrightarrow{\psi_1'} C_2 \xrightarrow{\psi_2'} C_3 \longrightarrow 0$$

is an exact sequence. Here the maps ψ_i and ψ'_i are the natural maps induced by the above diagram.

Proof. By [2, Proposition 5.2], the given map between conflations factors as



such that $f_2 = f_2'' \circ f_2'$, the upper-left and lower-right squares are bicartesian squares, i.e. both pullbacks and pushouts. By Proposition 5.1, both f_2' and f_2'' are admissible.

Applying Proposition 5.2 to the composition $f_2 = f_2'' \circ f_2'$, yields the exact sequence

$$0 \to \ker(f_2) \to \ker(f_2) \to \ker(f_2') \to \operatorname{coker}(f_2') \to \operatorname{coker}(f_2) \to \operatorname{coker}(f_2') \to 0.$$

It follows from [30, Lemma 1] that pullbacks preserve kernels, and so that ker $f_1 \cong \ker f'_2$ and ker $f''_2 \cong \ker f_3$. Dually, pushouts preserve cokernels so that coker $f_1 \cong \operatorname{coker} f'_2$ and coker $f''_2 \cong \operatorname{coker} f_3$. This yields the required sequence. \Box

Remark 5.4.

- (1) The short snake lemma holds for a strongly one-sided exact category \mathcal{E} only if \mathcal{E} is weakly idempotent complete. The proof is similar to [9, Remark 8.14].
- (2) The proof of Proposition 5.2 is similar to the proof given in [9, Proposition 8.11]. However, we avoid using axiom L3 by combining axiom R3 and the nine lemma to obtain the desired inflations.

We now come to the full version of the snake lemma.

Theorem 5.5 (Snake lemma). Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. Consider a commutative diagram

$$A_{1} \xrightarrow{\phi_{1}} A_{2} \xrightarrow{\phi_{2}} A_{3} \longrightarrow 0$$

$$\downarrow f_{1} \qquad \downarrow f_{2} \qquad \downarrow f_{3}$$

$$0 \longrightarrow B_{1} \xrightarrow{\phi_{1}} B_{2} \xrightarrow{\phi_{2}} B_{3}$$

$$(3)$$

with exact rows. There is an induced exact sequence

 $\ker(\phi_1) \longmapsto K_1 \longrightarrow K_2 \longrightarrow K_3 \longrightarrow C_1 \longrightarrow C_2 \longrightarrow C_3 \longrightarrow \operatorname{coker}(\phi'_2)$

where $K_i = \ker(f_i)$ and $C_i = \operatorname{coker}(f_i)$.

Proof. Note that ϕ_2 is a deflation, ϕ'_1 is an inflation, and that the composition $\ker(\phi_1) \rightarrow A_1 \rightarrow \operatorname{im}(f_1)$ is zero. By axiom **R3**⁺, the induced map $\operatorname{im}(\phi_1) \rightarrow \operatorname{im}(f_1)$ is a deflation. By the nine lemma, the top row of the following commutative diagram is a conflation:



By axiom **R1**, the composition $A_2 \rightarrow A_3 \rightarrow \operatorname{im}(f_3)$ is a deflation and thus an epimorphism. It follows that the composition $\operatorname{im}(f_3) \rightarrow B_3 \rightarrow \operatorname{coker}(\phi'_2)$ is zero if and only if the natural map $A_2 \rightarrow \operatorname{coker}(\phi'_2)$ is zero. The latter follows from the commutativity of diagram (3). Using axiom **R3**⁺, we find that the induced map $\operatorname{coker}(f_3) \rightarrow \operatorname{coker}(\phi'_2)$ is a deflation. The nine lemma yields that the left column of the following commutative diagram is a conflation:



Applying Corollary 5.3 to the commutative diagram



together with the above yields the desired result. \Box

Remark 5.6. In [28, C2.2, proposition], a version of the snake lemma was proven in the setting of nonadditive deflation-exact categories, under the assumption of three additional conditions: (a), (b1), and (b2). Condition (a) is used to ensure the existence of the connecting morphism $K_3 \rightarrow C_1$, while (b1) and (b2) are used to show the exactness of the 'snake' sequence (see [28, section C2.3]). It is also shown that, in additive categories, condition (a) is automatic and (b2) follows from (b1). We therefore only look more closely at condition (b1).

Condition (b1) states that: if $g \circ f$ is a deflation and f is a deflation, then g is a deflation. It follows from Theorem 1.2.(4) that an (additive) deflation-exact category with $\mathbf{R0}^*$ satisfies (b1) if and only if it satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$.

Without axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$, condition (b1) is weaker than axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. Indeed, we can endow an additive category \mathcal{E} with a deflation-exact structure where the deflations are precisely the isomorphisms (see [2, example 3.5]). If \mathcal{E} is not the zero category, then this conflation structure does not satisfy axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$, and hence does not satisfy axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ either. However, condition (b1) is satisfied. As the only inflations are of the form $0 \rightarrow X$, all admissible morphisms are zero, and it is easy to verify that the snake lemma indeed holds in this example.

6. Equivalent formulations of the obscure axiom

In this section, we expand upon the previous results and provide several equivalent formulations of the obscure axiom for a deflation- or inflation-exact category \mathcal{E} (Theorems 1.1 and 1.2). In particular, we show some converses of the previous sections, i.e. we show that the obscure axiom holds in \mathcal{E} if and only if the nine lemma holds, and that axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ holds if and only if the snake lemma or the ker-coker sequence property holds.

6.1. Equivalent formulations of axiom R3

We now come to the proof of Theorem 1.1. For clarity, the proof has been split in several parts.

Proof of equivalence (1) \Leftrightarrow **(2).** Theorem 4.1 shows the implication (1) \Rightarrow (2). For the implication (2) \Rightarrow (1), consider the commutative diagram

$$K \xrightarrow{k} B \xrightarrow{i}{p} C \qquad (4)$$

where $k = \ker(p)$. We need to show that p is a deflation. By axiom **R2**, we can consider the pullback P of p along the deflation $p \circ i$. It follows from the universal property of the pullback that the morphism $p' \colon P \to A$ is a retraction. Moreover, one can verify (see for example [30, Lemma 1]) that the map p' has a kernel and $\ker p' \cong K$. We find that $P \cong K \oplus A$ and, using Proposition 2.6, we find that p' is a deflation. We obtain the following commutative diagram:



By the nine lemma, the lower row is a conflation and thus p is a deflation. We conclude that $(1) \Leftrightarrow (2)$, as required. \Box

Proof of equivalences (1) \Leftrightarrow **(3)** \Leftrightarrow **(4)** \Leftrightarrow **(5).** The equivalence (1) \Leftrightarrow (5) is shown in Proposition 3.5. The implication (1) \Rightarrow (3) is shown in [18, Proposition 2.6]. The implication (3) \Rightarrow (4) is trivial. To show the implication (4) \Rightarrow (1), we consider the setup given in the commutative diagram (4), with k = ker(p). As in

the proof following diagram (4), we consider the pullback P of p along the deflation $p \circ i$ and obtain the lower-right square of (5) as the pullback diagram. Using [2, Proposition 5.7], we find the conflation

$$K \oplus A \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} k & i \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}} B \oplus A \xrightarrow{(p \ pi)} C$$

We can now find $K \to B \to C$ as a direct summand of this conflation. Hence, it follows from (4) that $K \to B \to C$ is a conflation. This shows the implication (4) \Rightarrow (1). \Box

Proof of equivalence (1) \Leftrightarrow (6). The implication (1) \Rightarrow (6) is trivial. Conversely, assume (6) and let $g: Y \rightarrow Z$, $f: X \rightarrow Y$ and $f': Y' \rightarrow Y$ be maps such that $g \circ f'$ is a deflation and $f = \ker(g)$. By axiom **R2**, we obtain the commutative diagram



where the right square is a pullback. By the pullback property, there is a unique map $u: Y' \to P$ such that gf' = hu and $pu = 1_{Y'}$. It follows that p is a retraction with kernel i. By Proposition 2.6 and axiom **R1**, the composition gh = gf'p is a deflation. By (6), g is a deflation as required. \Box

Proof of equivalences (1) \Leftrightarrow (7) \Leftrightarrow (8). The equivalence of (1) \Leftrightarrow (7) is shown in [18, Proposition 6.2]. The equivalence of (7) \Leftrightarrow (8) follows from [18, theorem 1.2 and proposition 6.2]. \Box

Proof of equivalence (1) \Leftrightarrow (9). Assume that (1) holds, we need to show that \mathcal{E} lies extension-closed in its weak idempotent completion. Let $X \xrightarrow{i} Y \xrightarrow{p} Z$ be a conflation in $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ such that $X, Z \in \mathcal{E}$. By definition, there exists a conflation $X' \xrightarrow{i'} Y' \xrightarrow{p'} Z'$ in $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ such that the direct sum $X \oplus X' \longrightarrow Y \oplus Y' \twoheadrightarrow Z \oplus Z'$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} . Without loss of generality, we may assume that $X' \longrightarrow Y' \xrightarrow{p} Z'$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} . By Remark 2.16, there exists an object $Y_c \in \mathcal{E}$ such that $Y \oplus Y_c \in \mathcal{E}$. It follows that the following natural commutative diagram lies in \mathcal{E} :

Note that the lower row of the above diagram is a kernel-cokernel pair in \mathcal{E} . By axiom **R3**, the lower row is a conflation in \mathcal{E} . By axiom **R2**, pullbacks along $Y \oplus Z' \oplus Y_c \to Z \oplus Z' \oplus Y_c$ exist in \mathcal{E} :



It now follows from Lemma 2.17 that $P \cong Y$. Hence, $Y \in \mathcal{E}$. This shows that \mathcal{E} is extension-closed in $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$.

Conversely, assume that (9) holds. Let $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ be a kernel-cokernel pair in \mathcal{E} and let $h: A \to Y$ be a map such that $g \circ h$ is a deflation in \mathcal{E} . Since $g \circ h$ is also a deflation in $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ and $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$, the map g is a deflation in $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$. Since $\mathcal{E} \hookrightarrow \widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ is fully exact, $Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ is a deflation in \mathcal{E} as well. \Box

Remark 6.1. The Gabriel-Quillen embedding of an exact category in an abelian category allows one to reduce homological statements in an exact category to homological statements in an abelian category. The equivalence $(1) \Leftrightarrow (8)$ in Theorem 1.1 gives a similar reduction: here, one can establish statements about conflations in a strongly deflation-exact category by reducing it to a similar statement in its exact hull. In particular, using the equivalence $(1) \Leftrightarrow (8)$ in Theorem 1.1, one can deduce the nine lemma in a strong deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} from the nine lemma in the exact hull \mathcal{E}^{ex} of \mathcal{E} .

6.2. Equivalent formulations of axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$

We now come to the proof of Theorem 1.2. We will again present the proof in several parts.

Proof of equivalences (1) \Leftrightarrow **(2)** \Leftrightarrow **(3).** This is shown in Proposition 3.3 and Proposition 3.5. \Box

Proof of equivalence (1) \Leftrightarrow **(4).** The implication (1) \Rightarrow (4) is trivial. For the implication (4) \Rightarrow (1), consider morphisms $f: X \to Y$ and $g: Y \to Z$ such that $g \circ f$ is a deflation. We find the following pullback square



where $h: P \to Y$ is a deflation by axiom **R2**. Note that $p: P \to X$ is a retraction by the pullback property. Write $s: X \to P$ for the corresponding section. By axiom **R0**^{*}, the maps $(p \ 1)$ and $(1 \ s)$ are deflations. Using (4), we can use the commutative diagram



to see that $p: P \to X$ is a deflation. It now follows from axiom **R1** that the composition $g \circ h$ is a deflation. Hence (4) implies that g is a deflation. This shows that (1) holds, as required. \Box

Proof of equivalences (5) \Leftrightarrow (1) \Leftrightarrow (6). The implications (1) \Rightarrow (5) and (1) \Rightarrow (6) follow from Proposition 5.2, Corollary 5.3 and Theorem 5.5.

We now show that $(5) \Rightarrow (4)$. As $(4) \Rightarrow (1)$, this is sufficient. Let $g: Y \to Z$ be a morphism and $f: X \twoheadrightarrow Y$ be a deflation such that $g \circ f: X \twoheadrightarrow Z$ is a deflation, as in the statement of (4). We need to show that g is a deflation. Applying the ker-coker sequence to the composition ker $f \rightarrowtail X \xrightarrow{gf} Z$ gives an acyclic sequence

$$0 {\longrightarrow} X {\longmapsto} \ker(gf) {\longrightarrow} Y {\longrightarrow} Z {\longrightarrow} 0.$$

In particular, $g: Y \to Z$ is a deflation. The implication $(6) \Rightarrow (4)$ can be shown in a similar fashion. \Box

Proof of implications (4) \Rightarrow (7) \Rightarrow (8) \Rightarrow (4). Only the last implication is nontrivial, so let $f: X \to Y$ be any map and let $g: Y \to Z$ be a deflation such that $g \circ f$ is a deflation. It follows from [19] (or the dual of [2, Proposition 5.7]) that $(gf f): X \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$ is a deflation (this uses axiom **R0**^{*}). As invertible maps are deflations, axiom **R2** gives a deflation $(gf f) \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -h & 1 \end{pmatrix} = (0 f): X \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$. It now follows from (8) that f is a deflation, as required. \Box

7. Obscure closures of one-sided exact categories

Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. In this section, we examine closures of \mathcal{E} under the obscure axiom $\mathbf{R3}$ (as well as the closures under axioms $\mathbf{R3}^-$ and $\mathbf{R3}^+$). As a first observation, Proposition 3.3 shows that \mathcal{E} needs to be weakly idempotent complete in order to admit axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. This indicates that it is not sufficient to just refine the conflation structure on \mathcal{E} (thus, enlarge the set \mathbb{D}) and that we need to additionally adjust the underlying additive category \mathcal{A} . A similar remark holds for axiom **R3** (see Example 7.6) below.

Definition 7.1. Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ be a deflation-exact category. The **R3**-closure of \mathcal{E} is a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}} = (\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{R3}}, \mathbb{D}_{\mathbf{R3}})$ satisfying axiom **R3** together with an exact functor $\phi \colon \mathcal{E} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ satisfying the following 2-universal property: for any strongly deflation-exact category \mathcal{F} , the functor $-\circ\phi\colon \operatorname{Hom}(\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}, \mathcal{F}) \to \operatorname{Hom}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ is an equivalence.

Similarly, one defines the **R3**⁺-closure.

The aim of this section is to show the following theorem.

Theorem 7.2. Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$.

- (1) The category \mathcal{E} has an **R3**-closure \mathcal{E}_{R3} .
- (2) The category \mathcal{E} has an $\mathbf{R3}^+$ -closure $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$.

Moreover, the natural maps $\mathcal{E} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ lift to triangle equivalences on the bounded derived categories.

Additionally, there exists a deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{E} , denoted by $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}_{\mathbf{R3}^-})$ extending the conflation-structure \mathbb{D} and satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$. Moreover, $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \simeq \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-})$ are triangle equivalent and $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$ is the largest conflation structure on \mathcal{E} that does not change the bounded derived category up to triangle equivalence.

7.1. The $\mathbf{R3}^+$ -closure

By Proposition 3.3, a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ must be weakly idempotent tent complete. Given a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$, one endows the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ with the following conflation structure $\widehat{\mathbb{D}}$: a sequence $X \rightarrow Y \rightarrow Z$ is a conflation in $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ if and only if it is a direct summand in $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ of a conflation in \mathbb{D} . We simply write $\widehat{\mathcal{E}} = (\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathbb{D}})$ for the weak idempotent completion of \mathcal{E} with the above conflation structure. By [18, appendix B], the following theorem holds:

Theorem 7.3. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. The weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ and the exact embedding $\mathcal{E} \to \widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ is 2-universal among exact functors to deflation-exact categories satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$.

Moreover, the natural embedding $\mathcal{E} \to \widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ lifts to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\widehat{\mathcal{E}})$.

It follows that the $\mathbf{R3}^+$ -closure $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ of a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} is simply the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ endowed with the natural conflation structure.

The following corollary states that for a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} , axiom **R3** implies the dual of Theorem 1.1.(6) and axiom **R3**⁺ implies the dual of Theorem 1.2.(4).

Corollary 7.4. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category.

- (1) Assume that \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom **R3**. For any morphism $f: X \to Y$ having a cokernel $g: Y \to Z$, if there is an inflation $h: Y \to U$ such that $h \circ f$ is an inflation, then f is an inflation.
- (2) Assume that \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$. For any morphism $f: X \to Y$, if there is an inflation $h: Y \to U$ such that $h \circ f$ is an inflation, then f is an inflation.

Proof. We show the second statement; the first statement then follows by taking the $\mathbf{R3^+}$ -closure $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3^+}}$ and using that \mathcal{E} lies fully exact in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3^+}}$ (see Theorem 1.1). Therefore, assume that \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3^+}$. The setup in the corollary yields the following commutative diagram:



where the rows are conflations and $c = \operatorname{coker} h$. It follows from axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ that the morphism $l: V \to W$ is a deflation. The nine lemma (Theorem 4.1) allows us to extend the previous commutative diagram with



As h is injective, we find that f = f' is an inflation. \Box

The following proposition shows that to any conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$, one can add split conflations in \mathcal{E} such that the direct sum is a conflation in \mathcal{E} .

Proposition 7.5. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. For any conflation C in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$, there exists a split conflation C' in \mathcal{E} such that $C \oplus C'$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} .

Proof. Let $\overline{X} \to \overline{Y} \twoheadrightarrow \overline{Z}$ be a conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$. We claim that there exists a conflation $X \to Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$ in \mathcal{E} such that the direct sum $\overline{X} \oplus X \to \overline{Y} \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow \overline{Z} \oplus Z$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} .

Indeed, by definition, there is a conflation $X' \to Y' \twoheadrightarrow Z'$ in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ such that $\overline{X} \oplus X' \to \overline{Y} \oplus Y' \twoheadrightarrow \overline{Z} \oplus Z'$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} . By Remark 2.16, there are objects $X'_c, Y'_c, Z'_c \in \mathcal{E}$ such that $X' \oplus X'_c, Y' \oplus Y'_c, Z' \oplus Z'_c \in \mathcal{E}$. Thus adding the split conflations $X'_c = X'_c \twoheadrightarrow 0, Y'_c = Y'_c \twoheadrightarrow 0, 0 \to Z'_c = Z'_c$ to the conflation $X' \to Y' \twoheadrightarrow Z'$ shows the claim.

By axiom **R2**, taking the pullback of $\overline{Z} \oplus Z \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}} \overline{Z} \oplus Z$ along $\overline{Y} \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow \overline{Z} \oplus Z$ yields the following commutative diagram in \mathcal{E} :

$$\begin{array}{c} \overline{X} \oplus X \rightarrowtail \overline{Y} \oplus Y \longrightarrow \overline{Z} \oplus Z \\ \\ \| \\ \overline{X} \oplus X \longmapsto \overline{Y} \oplus X \oplus Z \longrightarrow \overline{Z} \oplus Z \end{array}$$

The lower row is simply the direct sum (in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$) of the conflation $\overline{X} \to \overline{Y} \to \overline{Z}$ and the split conflations $X = X \to 0$ and $0 \to Z = Z$. This concludes the proof. \Box

7.2. The **R3**-closure

We now turn our attention to the **R3**-closure. The next example shows that, as is the case for the $\mathbf{R3}^+$ -closure, enlarging the conflation structure alone is, in general, not sufficient.

Example 7.6. Let Q be an equivoriented quiver of type A_3 and let $\mathcal{D} = \operatorname{rep}_k Q$ be the category of k-linear representations, where k is a field. The Auslander-Reiten quiver of \mathcal{D} is given by



Let \mathcal{F} be the full additive subcategory of \mathcal{D} of all objects not isomorphic to V. We endow \mathcal{F} with the structure of a deflation-exact category by taking all conflations $A \rightarrow B \rightarrow C$ in \mathcal{D} where A is not isomorphic to U. It can be explicitly verified that this is indeed a deflation-exact structure (see also Remark 7.9 for a less direct approach).

The category \mathcal{F} does not satisfy axiom **R3**. Indeed, there is a conflation $U^{\oplus 2} \to W^{\oplus 2} \to Y^{\oplus 2}$, and $U \to W \to Y$ is a direct summand. As the pullback diagram



in \mathcal{F} is not a pushout, we find that $W \to Y$ cannot be a deflation in any deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{F} (this follows from [19, Proposition 3.7.2] or the dual of [2, Proposition 5.7]). By Theorem 1.1, we see that \mathcal{F} cannot be refined to a deflation-exact structure satisfying axiom **R3**.

Theorem 1.1.(9) allows a straightforward construction of the **R3**-closure.

Proposition 7.7. Let $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{R3}} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ be the extension closure of \mathcal{A} in $\widehat{\mathcal{E}} = (\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathbb{D}})$. The induced deflation-exact structure $\mathbb{D}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ on $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}$ and is the $\mathbf{R3}$ -closure $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}} = (\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{R3}}, \mathbb{D}_{\mathbf{R3}})$ of \mathcal{E} . Moreover, the inclusion $\mathcal{E} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ lifts to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}})$.

Proof. By Theorem 1.1.(9), $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ satisfies axiom **R3**. Let $F: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{F}$ be an exact functor to a deflation-exact category \mathcal{F} satisfying axiom **R3**. The functor F lifts to an exact functor $\widehat{F}: \widehat{\mathcal{E}} \to \widehat{\mathcal{F}}$. It suffices to show that the restriction of \widehat{F} to $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ maps to $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{F}}$. By Theorem 1.1.(9), \mathcal{F} lies extension closed in $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$, the result follows.

To see that $\mathcal{E} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ lifts to a derived equivalence, it suffices to note that \mathcal{E} and $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ have the same weak idempotent completion. Indeed, the result then follows from Theorem 7.3. \Box

It is easy to see that the largest deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D}_{\max} on \mathcal{A} is given by all semi-stable cokernels (see Definition 9.1). The next corollary is straightforward.

Corollary 7.8. For a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$, we have $\mathbb{D}_{R3^*} = \widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \mathbb{D}_{max}$.

Remark 7.9. The deflation-exact category \mathcal{F} from Example 7.6 can be obtained as follows. Let Q be the quiver

$$1 \stackrel{\alpha}{\leftarrow} 2 \stackrel{\beta}{\leftarrow} 3 \stackrel{\gamma}{\leftarrow} 4$$

with relation $\alpha\beta = 0$. The category rep_k Q of finite-dimensional k-representations can be visualized via its Auslander-Reiten quiver:



Let \mathcal{E} be the full additive subcategory of $\operatorname{rep}_k Q$ of all objects not isomorphic to $S(1)^{\oplus n} \oplus S(2)$, nor to $S(1)^{\oplus n} \oplus P(3)$ (for any $n \ge 0$). As \mathcal{E} is an extension-closed subcategory of \mathcal{C} , it inherits an exact structure. Let \mathcal{A} be the full additive subcategory of \mathcal{E} generated by S(1), and let $S_{\mathcal{A}} \subset \operatorname{Mor} \mathcal{E}$ be the set of admissible morphisms with kernel and cokernel in \mathcal{A} . It is straightforward to check that $\mathcal{A} \subseteq \mathcal{E}$ is an admissibly deflation-percolation subcategory in the sense of [19], so that the localization $\mathcal{E}[S_{\mathcal{A}}^{-1}]$, equipped with the coarsest conflation structure for which $Q: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}[S_{\mathcal{A}}^{-1}]$ is exact, is a deflation-exact category.

Note that in $\mathcal{E}[S_{\mathcal{A}}^{-1}]$, we have that $S(1) \cong 0$ and $P(2) \oplus E \cong S(2) \oplus E$, for all nonzero $E \notin \mathcal{A}$. The category \mathcal{F} is equivalent to $\mathcal{E}[S_{\mathcal{A}}^{-1}]$ and hence a deflation-exact category.

7.3. The conflation structure $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}}$

Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. In contrast to the $\mathbf{R3}^+$ -closure and the $\mathbf{R3}$ -closure, for the $\mathbf{R3}^-$ -conflation structure, we do not change the underlying category, but only the conflation structure. We start with the following definition.

Definition 7.10. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. A morphism $f: X \to Y$ in \mathcal{E} is called a P-*deflation* if it satisfies the following two properties:

P1 All pullbacks along f exist.

P2 There exists a map h such that $f \circ h$ is a deflation in \mathcal{E} .

Remark 7.11.

- (1) Any deflation is a P-deflation.
- (2) If \mathcal{E} satisfies axiom **R3**, any P-deflation is also a deflation.

Lemma 7.12. P-deflations are stable under pullbacks.

Proof. This is a straightforward application of the pullback lemma. \square

Proposition 7.13. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$. The collection of P-deflations in \mathcal{E} defines a deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{E} satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$.

Proof. Let $f: X \to Y$ be a P-deflation. By property **P1**, the pullback of $0 \to Y$ along f exists and thus f admits a kernel K. We first show that $K \to X \xrightarrow{f} Y$ is a kernel-cokernel pair. By property **P2**, there is a map $h: A \to X$ such that the composition $f \circ h$ is a deflation. Write K' for the kernel of $f \circ h$. Taking the pullback of f along $f \circ h$ it is straightforward to show that we obtain the following commutative diagram:



It follows from the dual of [2, Proposition 5.4] (see also [19, Proposition 3.7.2] or [24, Proposition I.13.2]) that the lower right square is a pushout as well. It follows that f is the cokernel of $K \to X$ as required.

We now show that the P-deflations define a deflation-exact structure satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$. Clearly $X \to 0$ is a P-deflation as $X \to 0$ is already a deflation by axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$ in \mathcal{E} . Let $f: X \to Y$ and $g: Y \to Z$ be two P-deflations. By the pullback lemma, the composition gf satisfies **P1**. By **P2**, there exists a map $h: B \to Y$ such that gh is a deflation. By **P1**, the pullback P of h along f exists. Hence we obtain the following commutative diagram:



By Lemma 7.12, the map f' is a P-deflation. Hence there exists a map $h'': A \to P$ such that f'h'' is a deflation. It follows that (gf)(h'h'') is a deflation by axiom **R1**. Hence gf is a P-deflation. It follows that the P-deflations satisfy axiom **R1**. Lemma 7.12 shows that the P-deflations satisfy axiom **R2** as well. By construction, axiom **R3**⁻ is satisfied. \Box

Corollary 7.14. Let $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ be a deflation-exact category. There is a smallest deflation-exact structure $\mathbb{D}_{\mathbf{R}\mathbf{3}} (\supseteq \mathbb{D})$ on \mathcal{A} such that $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R}\mathbf{3}} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}_{\mathbf{R}\mathbf{3}})$ satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R}\mathbf{3}^-$.

Proof. This follows from Proposition 7.13 where $\mathbb{D}_{R3^{-}}$ consists of all conflations whose deflations are P-deflations. \Box

The following proposition characterizes the conflation structure $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}}$ in a universal way.

Proposition 7.15. The conflation structure on $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$ is the largest deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{E} such that the identity $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$ is a conflation-exact functor lifting to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-})$.

Proof. Let $\mathcal{E}' = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}')$ be a deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{A} such that $1_{\mathcal{A}} \colon \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{E}'$ is an exact functor that lifts to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}')$. It suffices to show that $1_{\mathcal{E}} \colon \mathcal{E}' \to \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$ is exact.

Combining Theorem 7.3 with the fact that $1_{\mathcal{A}}$ lifts to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}')$, we see that the embedding $1_{\mathcal{A}} : \widehat{\mathcal{E}} \hookrightarrow \widehat{\mathcal{E}'}$ lifts to a triangle equivalence $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\widehat{\mathcal{E}'})$. Using the universal property of the weak idempotent completion, we obtain the following commutative diagram:



By [18, Proposition 6.2], the categories $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$ and $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}'$ have the same conflation structures as conflations correspond to triangles.

Let $X \to Y \to Z$ be a conflation in \mathcal{E}' . As $\widehat{\mathcal{E}} = \widehat{\mathcal{E}}'$, the conflation $X \to Y \to Z$ is a retract (in $\widehat{\mathcal{E}}$) of a conflation $\underline{X} \to \underline{Y} \to \underline{Z}$ in \mathcal{E} . We obtain the following commutative diagram



where the vertical arrows compose to the identities. Note that we factored the section from $X \to Y \to Z$ to $\underline{X} \to \underline{Y} \twoheadrightarrow \underline{Z}$ via the conflation $\underline{X} \to P \twoheadrightarrow Y$ obtained by taking the pullback of $Z \to \underline{Z}$ along $\underline{Y} \twoheadrightarrow \underline{Z}$. Note that the composition $P \to \underline{Y} \to Y \to Z$ is a deflation in \mathcal{E} and thus $Y \to Z$ is a P-deflation. It follows that $1_{\mathcal{A}}: \mathcal{E}' \to \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}}$ is exact. \Box

The following example shows that $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}}$ does not satisfy a 2-universal property as in Definition 7.1.

Example 7.16. Let \mathcal{F} be the deflation-exact category constructed in Example 7.6. Let \mathcal{E} be the deflation-exact subcategory of \mathcal{F} generated by U, W and Y. Note that $W \to Y$ is not a deflation in \mathcal{E} but it is a deflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$. As we had already established that $W \to Y$ is not a deflation in any deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{F} , we know it is not a deflation in $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$. It follows that the exact embedding $\mathcal{E} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{F}$ does not lift to an exact map $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^-} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$.

Note that \mathcal{E} is closed under kernels in \mathcal{F} , so it is a deflation-closed subcategory of \mathcal{F} (and of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$) which does not satisfy axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$. This provides the example mentioned in Remark 3.14.

Remark 7.17.

- (1) The **R3**⁻-closure of a (possibly non-additive) deflation-exact category has been introduced in [28, §1.4] as the *closure* of the category \mathcal{E} .
- (2) Proposition 7.15 extends the fact that the **R3**⁻-closure of a deflation-exact category preserves projectives (see [28, Proposition 1.4.4]).

7.4. About the conflations in the obscure closures

We now have a closer look at which sequences $X \to Y \to Z$ in a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} become conflations in the closures considered in this section. The following proposition is the main result.

Proposition 7.18. Let $X \xrightarrow{J} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ be a sequence in a deflation-exact category \mathcal{E} . The following are equivalent:

- (1) the sequence is a conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$,
- (2) the sequence is a conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$,
- (3) the sequence is a conflation in \mathcal{E}^{ex} ,

(4) there is an $A \in \mathcal{E}$ such that $X \oplus A \xrightarrow{\begin{pmatrix} f & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}} Y \oplus A \xrightarrow{(g & 0)} Z$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} .

If $g: Y \to Z$ admits all pullbacks, then the previous are furthermore equivalent to

(5) the sequence is a conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{R\mathcal{F}}$.

Proof. If (4) holds, then (2) holds, as $X \to Y \to Z$ is a direct summand of a conflation in \mathcal{E} . If (2) holds, then there is a sequence $A \to B \to C$ such that $X \oplus A \to Y \oplus B \to Z \oplus C$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} . The pullback of this conflation along the embedding $Z \to Z \oplus C$ yields the required conflation $X \oplus A \to Y \oplus A \twoheadrightarrow Z$, and hence (4) holds.

The equivalence (1) \Leftrightarrow (2) holds as $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ lies extension-closed in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$. The equivalence (1) \Leftrightarrow (3) is established in Theorem 1.1.

Finally, assume that $g: Y \to Z$ admits all pullbacks. If (4) holds, then it follows from Proposition 3.5 that (5) holds. The other direction follows since conflations are closed under direct sums. \Box

As a corollary, we obtain the following description of the closure \mathcal{E}_{R3} .

Corollary 7.19. For a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$, we have $\mathbb{D}_{R\mathcal{F}} = \mathbb{D}_{max} \cap \mathbb{D}_{R\mathcal{F}^+}$.

Proposition 7.20. Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category with two deflation-exact structures \mathbb{D} and \mathbb{D}' . The following are equivalent:

- (1) $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{R\mathcal{F}} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}')_{R\mathcal{F}}$
- (2) $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{\mathbf{R3}} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}')_{\mathbf{R3}},$
- (3) $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{\mathbf{R3}^+} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}')_{\mathbf{R3}^+}.$

Proof. The implication (3) \Rightarrow (2) holds as $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}}$ is the extension-closure of \mathcal{E} in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$. For the implication (2) \Rightarrow (1), it follows from Proposition 7.18 that a sequence $X \to Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ in \mathcal{A} lies in $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{\mathbf{R3}^-}$ if and only if it lies in $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{\mathbf{R3}}$ and g is a semi-stable cokernel. Finally, for the implication (1) \Rightarrow (3), it suffices to notice that $(\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+})_{\mathbf{R3}^+} = \mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$. \Box

We end this section with a variant of Proposition 7.18.

Proposition 7.21. Let \mathcal{E} be a deflation-exact category. A sequence $X \to Y \to Z$ in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ is a conflation if and only if there is a split conflation $A \to B \to C$ in \mathcal{E} such that $A \oplus X \to B \oplus Y \twoheadrightarrow C \oplus Z$ is a conflation in \mathcal{E} .

Proof. Let $X \to Y \to Z$ be a conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$. By the definition of the weak idempotent completion, there is an object $X' \in \mathcal{E}$ such that $X \oplus X' \in \mathcal{E}$. Similar complements $Y', Z' \in \mathcal{E}$ exist for $Y, Z \in \mathcal{E}$. We find that the conflation

$$(X'\oplus Y')\oplus X\rightarrowtail (X'\oplus Y'\oplus Z')\oplus Y\twoheadrightarrow Z'\oplus Z$$

in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ of which all terms lie in \mathcal{E} . The existence of the split sequence $A \to B \to C$ as in the statement of the proposition now follows from Proposition 7.18.

The converse follows from the definition of the conflation structure of \mathcal{E}_{R3^+} . \Box

8. The lattice of strongly one-sided exact structures

Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category. It is known that the set of exact structures on an additive category \mathcal{A} forms a complete lattice (see for example [8,14,15]), and it is easy to see that the same observation holds for one-sided exact structures (see [28]). These observations have been generalized in [1] to the setting of weakly (inflation- or deflation-)exact structures.

In this section, we have a closer look at the posets of deflation-exact structures satisfying the various versions of the obscure axiom from Definition 3.1. We show that the lattices of deflation-exact structures satisfying axiom **R3** or **R3**⁻ are ideals in the strong deflation-exact structures on the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$.

We start by recalling the notion of a lower and an upper adjoint of a morphism between posets.

Definition 8.1. Let (A, \leq) and (B, \leq) be two partially ordered sets. A *(monotone) Galois connection* between (A, \leq) and (B, \leq) consists of two monotone functions $F: A \to B$ and $G: B \to A$ such that for all $a \in A$ and $b \in B$, we have

$$F(a) \leq b \Leftrightarrow a \leq G(b).$$

The map F is called the *lower adjoint* and the map G is called the *upper adjoint*. We write $F = G^{\flat}$ and $G = F^{\sharp}$.

The following lattices will be considered in this section.

Notation 8.2. Let \mathcal{A} be a (small) additive category. We write $\mathfrak{D}(\mathcal{A})$ for set of deflation-exact structures on \mathcal{A} . The set of strongly deflation-exact structures on \mathcal{A} is denoted by $\mathfrak{sD}(\mathcal{A})$. We write $\mathfrak{D}^{-}(\mathcal{A})$ and $\mathfrak{D}^{+}(\mathcal{A})$ for the sets of deflation-exact structures satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R3}^{-}$ or $\mathbf{R3}^{+}$, respectively.

Likewise, the set of inflation-exact structures on \mathcal{A} is denoted by $\mathfrak{I}(\mathcal{A})$ and the set of strongly inflationexact structures on \mathcal{A} is denoted by $\mathfrak{sI}_{\mathcal{A}}$.

The partially ordered set of (two-sided) exact structures on \mathcal{A} is denoted by $\mathfrak{E}(\mathcal{A})$.

Proposition 8.3. Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category. The posets $\mathfrak{D}(\mathcal{A})$, $\mathfrak{sD}(\mathcal{A})$, and $\mathfrak{D}^{-}(\mathcal{A})$ (ordered by inclusion) are complete lattices. If \mathcal{A} is weakly idempotent complete (so that $\mathfrak{D}^{+}(\mathcal{A})$ is nonempty), then $\mathfrak{D}^{+}\mathcal{A}$) is a complete lattice.

Proof. The meet operation is given by the intersection. The least element is given by the split conflation structure (this satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$ if and only if \mathcal{A} is weakly idempotent complete). The greatest element of \mathfrak{D} is given by [30, Proposition 1] (this is also the greatest element of \mathfrak{D}^- by Corollary 7.14), and the greatest element of \mathfrak{sD} is given by [30, Corollary 1]. When \mathcal{A} is weakly idempotent complete, a greatest element of $\mathfrak{D}^+(\mathcal{A})$ is given by [12]. \Box

Proposition 8.4. Let $\mathbb{D} \subseteq \mathbb{D}'$ be two deflation-exact structures on an additive category \mathcal{A} . Assume that \mathbb{D} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^-$.

- (1) If \mathbb{D}' satisfies axiom **R3** or **R3**⁺, then so does \mathbb{D} .
- (2) If \mathbb{D}' is exact, then so is \mathbb{D} .

Proof. The first statement is straightforward to verify. For the second statement, note that \mathbb{D} satisfies **R3** as \mathbb{D}' does. It then follows from [30, theorem 1] that $\mathbb{D} = \mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{D}'$ is an exact structure on \mathcal{A} . \Box

Remark 8.5. The previous proposition can be reformulated as follows: the posets $\mathfrak{sD}(\mathcal{A})$ and $\mathfrak{E}(\mathcal{A})$ are ideals in $\mathfrak{D}^{-}(\mathcal{A})$.

Notation 8.6. Let \mathbb{C} be any conflation structure on an additive category \mathcal{A} . We write $\widehat{\mathbb{C}}$ for the conflation structure on the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ given by: a sequence $X \to Y \to Z$ in $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ lies in $\widehat{\mathbb{C}}$ if and only if it is a direct summand of a conflation in \mathbb{C} .

We write $\widehat{\mathfrak{D}}^-(\widehat{\mathcal{A}})$ for the image of $\mathfrak{D}^-(\mathcal{A})$ under $\mathbb{C} \to \widehat{\mathbb{C}}$. The sets $\widehat{\mathfrak{sD}}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}})$ and $\widehat{\mathfrak{E}}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}})$ are defined in a similar fashion.

Remark 8.7. For a deflation-exact category $\mathcal{E} = (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C})$ satisfying axiom $\mathbf{R0}^*$, we have $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+} = (\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathbb{C}})$.

Corollary 8.8. Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category. The map $\mathfrak{D}^{-}(\mathcal{A}) \to \mathfrak{D}^{+}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}) \colon \mathbb{D} \to \widehat{\mathbb{D}}$ is an injection. In particular, the sets $\widehat{\mathfrak{D}^{-}(\mathcal{A})}$, $\widehat{\mathfrak{sD}(\mathcal{A})}$, and $\widehat{\mathfrak{E}(\mathcal{A})}$ are ideals in $\mathfrak{D}^{+}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}})$. Each of the embeddings of the ideals into $\mathfrak{D}^{+}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}})$ has an upper adjoint.

Proof. The map $\mathfrak{D}^-(\mathcal{A}) \to \mathfrak{D}^+(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}) \colon \mathbb{D} \to \widehat{\mathbb{D}}$ is an injection by Corollary 7.19. This implies that both $\mathfrak{sD}(\mathcal{A})$ and $\mathfrak{E}(\mathcal{A})$ embed in $\mathfrak{D}^+(\widehat{\mathcal{A}})$ as well. Each of the embeddings into $\mathfrak{D}^+(\widehat{\mathcal{A}})$ has an upper adjoint, given by intersecting with the appropriate maximal structure on \mathcal{A} (this follows from Proposition 8.4). \Box

Remark 8.9. It is shown in [30] that the embedding $\alpha: \mathfrak{sD}(\mathcal{A}) \to \mathfrak{D}(\mathcal{A})$ has an upper adjoint, given by the operator PQ (explicitly, every deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D} on \mathcal{A} admits a largest deflation-exact substructure satisfying axiom **R3**). The embedding does not need to have a lower adjoint, for example, the maximal exact structure from Example 8.10 need not be embedded into a strong deflation-exact structure.

It follows from Corollary 7.14 that the embedding $\beta \colon \mathfrak{D}^{-}(\mathcal{A}) \to \mathfrak{D}(\mathcal{A})$ admits a lower adjoint, mapping $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})$ to $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{\mathbf{R3}^{-}}$. Moreover, α admits a lower adjoint (so every deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D} on \mathcal{A} has an obscure closure in \mathcal{A}) if and only if the maximal deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D}_{\max} satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}$, thus when $\mathfrak{D}^{-}(\mathcal{A}) = \mathfrak{sD}(\mathcal{A})$.

The following example shows that, for an additive category \mathcal{A} with the maximal deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D}_{\max} , the deflation-exact structure $\widehat{\mathbb{D}_{\max}}$ need not be the maximal exact structure on the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$.

Example 8.10. Let $R = \mathbb{C}[[t]]$ be the formal power series ring in one variable and let \mathcal{A} be the additive subcategory of mod R generated by the indecomposables R and $R/(t^n)^{\oplus m}$, for each $m \ge n \ge 1$. Here, $\widehat{\mathcal{A}} \simeq \mod R$, so the maximal deflation-exact structure on $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ is given by all kernel-cokernel pairs.

We claim that $R \xrightarrow{t} R \to R/(t)$ is not a conflation in $\widehat{\mathbb{D}_{\max}}$ so that $\widehat{\mathbb{D}_{\max}}$ is not the maximal deflationexact structure on $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$. Indeed, for $R \xrightarrow{t} R \to R/(t)$ to be a conflation in $\widehat{\mathbb{D}_{\max}}$, there needs to be a (split) sequence $A \to B \to C$ such that $R \oplus A \to R \oplus B \twoheadrightarrow R/(t) \oplus C$ is a conflation in \mathbb{D}_{\max} , see Proposition 7.21. Let $p: R/(t^n) \to R/(t)$ be a nonzero morphism and consider the following commutative diagram

where the rows are conflations and the right square is a pullback. Note that $R \oplus A \oplus R/(t^{n-1}) \oplus R/(t^n)^{n-1}$ can only lie in \mathcal{A} if $R/(t^n)$ is a direct summand of A. As this can only be the case for finitely many choices of n, this shows that not all pullbacks lie in \mathcal{A} . Consequently, $R \xrightarrow{t} R \to R/(t)$ is not a conflation in $\widehat{\mathbb{D}_{\max}}$ and hence $\widehat{\mathbb{D}_{\max}}$ is not the maximal exact structure on $\widehat{\mathcal{A}} \simeq \mod R$.

9. The exact structure of stable kernel-cokernel pairs

Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category. The set \mathbb{C} of stable kernel-cokernel pairs in \mathcal{A} is given by the intersection of the maximal inflation-exact and deflation-exact structures on \mathcal{A} . It is shown in [31] that \mathbb{C} need not be an exact structure on \mathcal{A} . Indeed, the maximal exact structure on \mathcal{A} can be considerably smaller (see [31]). In this subsection, rather than restricting \mathbb{C} to an exact structure on \mathcal{A} , as is done in [30], we enlarge the category \mathcal{A} so that \mathbb{C} generates an exact structure, that is, we construct an exact category (\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E}) which is, in some way, the smallest exact category containing the conflation category (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{C}). We refer to Proposition 9.5 below for a precise statement.

We proceed in slightly more generality. Instead of the starting from the intersection of the maximal inflation-exact and deflation-exact structures, we allow to begin with the intersection of any inflation-exact structure \mathbb{I} and any deflation-exact structure \mathbb{D} . The category \mathcal{A}' we construct is a subcategory of the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ and is dependent on the choices of \mathbb{I} and \mathbb{D} .

Definition 9.1. Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category. We say that a cokernel $g: Y \to Z$ is *semi-stable* if for every morphism $s: Y' \to Z$, the pullback

$$\begin{array}{c} P & \xrightarrow{p} Y' \\ & & \downarrow s \\ & & \downarrow s \\ X & \xrightarrow{g} Z \end{array}$$

exists and $p: P \to Y'$ is itself a cokernel. A semi-stable kernel is defined dually.

A kernel-cokernel pair $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ is called *stable* if f is a semi-stable kernel and g is a semi-stable cokernel.

The following is shown in [28] and [30].

Proposition 9.2. Let \mathcal{A} be an additive category. The conflation structure \mathbb{C} consisting of all kernel-cokernel pairs $X \xrightarrow{f} Y \xrightarrow{g} Z$ where g is a semi-stable cokernel is a deflation-exact structure on \mathcal{A} and is maximal with that property.

We continue by having a closer look at $\mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}$.

Lemma 9.3. Let \mathbb{D} and \mathbb{I} be a deflation- and an inflation-exact structure on an additive category \mathcal{A} , respectively. We have

$$\widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}} = \widehat{\mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}}$$

Proof. The inclusion $\widehat{\mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}} \subseteq \widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}}$ is clear. For the other inclusion, let $X \to Y \twoheadrightarrow Z$ be a conflation in $\widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}}$. It follows from Proposition 7.21 that there is a split kernel-cokernel pair $A \to B \twoheadrightarrow C$ in \mathcal{A} such that $X \oplus A \to Y \oplus B \twoheadrightarrow Z \oplus C$ is a conflation in \mathbb{D} , as well as in $\widehat{\mathbb{I}}$. The dual of Proposition 7.21 yields the existence of a split kernel-cokernel pair $A' \to B' \twoheadrightarrow C'$ such that the conflation $X \oplus (A \oplus A') \to Y \oplus (B \oplus B') \twoheadrightarrow Z \oplus (C \oplus C')$ is a conflation in $\mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}$. \Box

Proposition 9.4. Let \mathbb{D} and \mathbb{I} be a deflation- and an inflation-exact structure on an additive category \mathcal{A} . The conflation structure $\widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}} = \widehat{\mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}}$ on the weak idempotent completion $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ is an exact structure.

Proof. By Theorem 1.2, the deflation-structure $\widehat{\mathbb{D}}$ satisfies axiom $\mathbf{R3}^+$, and dually $\widehat{\mathbb{I}}$ satisfies axiom $\mathbf{L3}^+$. As $\widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}} = \widehat{\mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}}$, it follows from [30, theorem 1] that $\widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}}$ is an exact structure on $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$. \Box

Proposition 9.5. Let \mathbb{D} and \mathbb{I} be a deflation- and an inflation-exact structure on an additive category \mathcal{A} . There is an exact category $(\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E})$ and a conflation-exact functor $\varphi : (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}) \to (\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E})$ satisfying the following 2-universal property: for each exact category $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{E})$, the functor

$$-\circ\varphi\colon\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{exact}}((\mathcal{A},\mathbb{D}\cap\mathbb{I}),(\mathcal{B},\mathbb{F}))\to\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{exact}}((\mathcal{A}',\mathbb{E}),(\mathcal{B},\mathbb{F}))$$

is an equivalence.

Proof. The 2-universal property of the weak idempotent completion gives an equivalence $\operatorname{Hom}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathcal{B}}) \to \operatorname{Hom}(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathcal{B}})$. Let \mathcal{A}' be the extension-closure of \mathcal{A} in $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ with respect to the conflation structure $\widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \overline{\mathbb{I}}$. It follows from Proposition 9.4 that $\widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}}$ is an exact structure on $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$. As $\mathcal{A}' \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$ is extension-closed, \mathcal{A}' inherits an exact structure \mathbb{E} from $(\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}})$. To verify that the universal property is satisfied, we consider the following (essentially) commutative diagram

$$\begin{aligned} (\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I}) & \longrightarrow (\mathcal{B}, \mathbb{F}) \\ & \downarrow & \qquad \qquad \downarrow \\ (\widehat{\mathcal{A}}, \widehat{\mathbb{D}} \cap \widehat{\mathbb{I}}) & \longrightarrow (\widehat{\mathcal{B}}, \widehat{\mathbb{F}}) \end{aligned}$$

We only need to verify that the functor $\mathcal{A}' \to \widehat{\mathcal{A}} \to \widehat{\mathcal{B}}$ factors through \mathcal{B} . However, the essential image of this functor is $\mathcal{B} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{B}}$ (this uses that $(\mathcal{B}, \mathbb{F})$ lies extension-closed in $(\widehat{\mathcal{B}}, \widehat{\mathbb{F}})$, see Theorem 1.1). The required property follows from this. \Box

Remark 9.6. In the proof of Proposition 9.5, we construct the exact category $(\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E})$ as the extension-closure of \mathcal{A} in the intersection of the categories $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{I})_{L3^+}$ and $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{R3^+}$. Similarly, one can obtain the exact category $(\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E})$ as the intersection of $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{I})_{L3}$ and $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D})_{R3}$, seen as subcategories of $\widehat{\mathcal{A}}$.

Remark 9.7. As $(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D} \cap \mathbb{I})$ is just a conflation category, its derived category is not defined. Therefore, we cannot express that the closure in Proposition 9.5 gives a derived equivalence. However, it is easy to see that $\mathbf{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E}) = \mathbf{K}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{A})/[\mathbf{A}\mathbf{c}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{D}) \cap \mathbf{A}\mathbf{c}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{A}, \mathbb{I})].$

Example 9.8. We return to the setting of Example 8.10. It follows from Proposition 7.21 that, for every $n \ge 2$, the sequence $R/(t) \to R/(t^n) \to R/(t^{n-1})$ is a conflation in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{R3}^+}$ (with $A = R/(t^n)^{\oplus n}$ and $C = R/(t^{n-1})^{\oplus (n-1)}$). Likewise, considering the maximal inflation-exact structure on \mathcal{A} we find that the sequence $R/(t) \to R/(t^n) \to R/(t^{n-1})$ is a conflation in $\widehat{\mathbb{I}_{\max}}$. This implies that $\mathcal{A}' = \widehat{\mathcal{A}}$. As the sequence $R \xrightarrow{t} R \to R/(t)$ is not a conflation in $\widehat{\mathbb{D}_{\max}}$, we see that $(\mathcal{A}', \mathbb{E}')$ is not the maximal exact structure on $\widehat{\mathcal{A}} = \operatorname{mod} R$.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

- Rose-Line Baillargeon, Thomas Brüstle, Mikhail Gorsky, Souheila Hassoun, On the lattices of exact and weakly exact structures, J. Algebra 612 (2022) 77–109.
- [2] Silvana Bazzoni, Septimiu Crivei, One-sided exact categories, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 217 (2) (2013) 377–391.
- [3] Francis Borceux, Dominique Bourn, Mal'cev, Protomodular, Homological and Semi-Abelian Categories, Mathematics and Its Applications, vol. 566, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 2004.
- [4] Dominique Bourn, 3×3 lemma and protomodularity, J. Algebra 236 (2) (2001) 778–795.
- [5] Oliver Braunling, K-theory of locally compact modules over rings of integers, Int. Math. Res. Not. (6) (2020) 1748–1793.
- [6] Oliver Braunling, Ruben Henrard, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen, K-theory of locally compact modules over orders, Isr. J. Math. 246 (1) (2021) 315–333.
- [7] Oliver Braunling, Ruben Henrard, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen, A non-commutative analogue of Clausen's view on the idèle class group, arXiv:2109.04331, 2021.
- [8] Thomas Brüstle, Souheila Hassoun, Denis Langford, Sunny Roy, Reduction of exact structures, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 224 (4) (2020) 106212.
- [9] Theo Bühler, Exact categories, Expo. Math. 28 (1) (2010) 1–69.
- [10] Frederik Caenepeel, Fred Van Oystaeyen, Glider Representations, Monogr. Res. Notes Math., CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 2020.
- [11] Dustin Clausen, A K-theoretic approach to Artin maps, arXiv:1703.07842, 2017.
- [12] Septimiu Crivei, Maximal exact structures on additive categories revisited, Math. Nachr. 285 (4) (2012) 440-446.
- [13] Matthew Dyer, Exact subcategories of triangulated categories, preprint, 2005.
- [14] Haruhisa Enomoto, Classifying substructures of extriangulated categories via Serre subcategories, Appl. Categ. Struct. (2021) 1–14.
- [15] Xin Fang, Mikhail Gorsky, Exact structures and degeneration of Hall algebras, Adv. Math. 398 (2022) 108210.
- [16] Souheila Hassoun, Amit Shah, Sven-Ake Wegner, Examples and non-examples of integral categories and the admissible intersection property, Cah. Topol. Géom. Différ. Catég. 62 (3) (2021) 329–354.
- [17] Ruben Henrard, Sondre Kvamme, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen, Sven-Ake Wegner, The left heart and exact hull of an additive regular category, Rev. Mat. Iberoam. 39 (2) (2023) 439–494.
- [18] Ruben Henrard, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen, Derived categories of (one-sided) exact categories and their localizations, arXiv:1903.12647v3, 2019.
- [19] Ruben Henrard, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen, Localizations of (one-sided) exact categories, arXiv:1903.10861v3, 2019.
- [20] Ruben Henrard, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen, A categorical framework for glider representations, arXiv:2003.05930, 2020.
- [21] Ruben Henrard, Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen, Preresolving subcategories and derived equivalences, arXiv:2010.13208, 2020.
- [22] Dmitry Kaledin, Wendy Lowen, Cohomology of exact categories and (non-)additive sheaves, Adv. Math. 272 (2015) 652–698.
- [23] Bernhard Keller, Chain complexes and stable categories, Manuscr. Math. 67 (4) (1990) 379–417.
- [24] Barry Mitchell, Theory of Categories, Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. XVII, Academic Press, New York-London, 1965.
- [25] Leonid Positselski, Exact categories of topological vector spaces with linear topology, arXiv:2012.15431, 2020.
- [26] Daniel Quillen, Higher algebraic K-theory. I, in: Algebraic K-Theory, I: Higher K-Theories, Proc. Conf., Battelle Memorial Inst., Seattle, Wash., 1972, in: Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 341, Springer, Berlin, 1973, pp. 85–147.
- [27] Fred Richman, Elbert A. Walker, Ext in pre-Abelian categories, Pac. J. Math. 71 (2) (1977) 521–535.
- [28] Alexander Rosenberg, Homological algebra of noncommutative spaces, I, preprint, Max Planck, Bonn, MPIM 11-69, 2011.
- [29] Wolfgang Rump, Almost abelian categories, Cah. Topol. Géom. Différ. Catég. 42 (3) (2001) 163–225.
- [30] Wolfgang Rump, On the maximal exact structure on an additive category, Fundam. Math. 214 (1) (2011) 77-87.
- [31] Wolfgang Rump, Stable short exact sequences and the maximal exact structure of an additive category, Fundam. Math. 228 (1) (2015) 87–96.
- [32] Wolfgang Rump, The abelian closure of an exact category, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 224 (10) (2020) 106395.
- [33] Manuel Saorín, Jan Štovíček, On exact categories and applications to triangulated adjoints and model structures, Adv. Math. 228 (2) (2011) 968–1007.
- [34] Jean-Pierre Schneiders, Quasi-abelian categories and sheaves, Mém. Soc. Math. Fr. (N. S.) (1999) 76.
- [35] Dennis Sieg, Sven-Ake Wegner, Maximal exact structures on additive categories, Math. Nachr. 284 (16) (2011) 2093–2100.
- [36] R.W. Thomason, Thomas Trobaugh, Higher algebraic K-theory of schemes and of derived categories, in: The Grothendieck Festschrift, vol. III, in: Progr. Math., vol. 88, Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, 1990, pp. 247–435.
- [37] Nobuo Yoneda, On Ext and exact sequences, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. I 8 (1960) (1960) 507–576.